

UNIVERSIDADE DA BEIRA INTERIOR Ciências da Saúde

## The "ins and outs" of prostate metabolism towards carcinogenesis: the case of methoxychlor

Tiago Miguel Amaral Carvalho

Dissertação para obtenção do Grau de Mestre em **Ciências Biomédicas** (2° ciclo de estudos)

Orientador: Prof.<sup>a</sup> Doutora Sílvia Socorro Co-orientador: Doutora Cátia Vaz

Covilhã, outubro de 2017

## Dedicatória

Quero dedicar este trabalho, em primeiro lugar, aos meus pais porque sem eles nada disto seria possível, sem eles nada disto teria acontecido. Este projeto não é so fruto do meu trabalho e da minha dedicação, é fruto do vosso esforço e capacidade de sofrimento.

E por último, quero deixar uma dedicatória especial a duas pessoas que por forças maiores não poderam ver com os seus próprios olhos a minha ascenção nem o meu percurso ao longo destes últimos anos. Querido Tio, querido Avô, estiveram sempre no meu pensamento e foram fonte de parte da energia que dispendi para este trabalho. A vossa presença pode não ser física, mas a vossa alma e energia enche o meu coração cada vez que penso em vós. Dedico-vos este meu esforço durante este ano porque vocês realmente o merecem, estarão sempre comigo vá para onde for.

### Agradecimentos

Queria começar por agradecer em primeiro lugar à minha orientadora Professora Doutora Sílvia Socorro por ter confiado em mim este projecto e pela oportunidade que me proporcionou em demonstrar o meu valor e o meu trabalho. Agradecer também por todo o tempo que dispensou em prol da minha orientação e por todos os conselhos e revisões que ajudaram a melhorar consideravelmente esta dissetação. Foi um prazer enorme trabalhar sob a sua orientação e sem dúvida que tomei a decisão certa em trabalhar consigo e com o grupo fantástico que conseguiu reunir ao longo destes anos.

Agradecer também à minha co-orientadora Doutora Cátia Vaz, por toda a paciência que demonstrou ter em aturar todas as minhas dúvidas e em me acompanhar mais de perto na maioria dos meus passos no laboratório. Obrigado pelos fins de semana e alguns feriados que te fiz perder, que tão prontamente dispensaste para me ajudar. Obrigado pelo apoio, pela motivação, por me encaminhares sempre na melhor direção, pelos conselhos e pela tua boa disposição e amizade.

Não esquecendo também os meus colegas de trabalho, começando pela Mariana Feijó sem dúvida que foste um pilar importante e que foi muito devido à tua motivação e à boa disposição que fui conseguindo prosseguir de cabeca erguida, obrigado por isso e pela amizade de longa data que construímos. Obrigado também pela tua ajuda em algumas situações no trabalho prático que foram bastante valiosas. Henrique Cardoso, foste uma das pessoas que me levou a integrar este grupo, a única que conhecia, ainda que pouco, à prior e a qual tenho que agradecer por me teres ajudado nessa decisão. Desde então a nossa amizade tem estado sempre em crescimento. Obrigado pela paciência, pelos conselhos, por me ajudares a espairecer quando mais precisava, pelo apoio incondicional, pelas palhaçadas e por me fazeres rir. Agradeço-te imenso pela tua ajuda crucial principalmente nesta recta final, que não foi nada curta. Quanto a ti Marília Figueira, obrigado pela atenção, pela tua enorme paciência, pelo apoio, pela ajuda e pela confiança, boa disposição e força que me transmites. Faltam-me palavras para descrecer o que fizeste por mim este tempo todo, nunca me deixaste desistir e quando tudo parecia estar perdido tu levantaste-me sempre a cabeça e orientaste-me para a solução. Obrigado pelas boleias que me deste e que me proporcionou estar mais tempo em casa na companhia da minha família e por todos os momentos contigo que me levavam a esquecer o trabalho. Agradecer também aos utilizadores do gabinete nº D+1 047 por ter permitido que este fosse a minha segunda casa na Covilhã e pelos bons momentos que lá passei, quando por vezes era necessária uma pausa no trabalho.

Resta-me também agradecer à Ana Silva, Margarida Grilo, Ana Oliveira, Sara Correira e Sara Gonçalves por todo o apoio e palavras de motivação ao longo deste ano. Quero agradecer às pessoas mais importantes na minha vida, a minha família. Pai, Mãe, obrigado! Obrigado por tudo o que têm feito por mim, por tudo o que têm sacrificado por mim e eu sei que não foi pouco. Obrigado pelo ser humano que moldaram em mim, por todos os valores e educação que me transmitiram e pelo apoio incondicional a tempo inteiro. Tudo o que sou e tenho devo-o a vocês. Eu não me esqueço... e espero em breve compensar-vos por tudo. Mano, miúdo, obrigado por me aturares ao fim de semana quando eu já ia insuportável para casa por vezes. Obrigado pela preocupação que sempre tiveste, obrigado pelos momentos parvos que me fazem rir, obrigado pela companhia e por me ouvires quando por vezes preciso e me aturares quando mais ninguém tem capacidade para isso. Não há nada neste mundo que eu defenda com mais vigor do que a ti. Não quero passar sem agradecer também aos meus avós, à minha tia, ao meu padrinho e aos meus primos por toda a força, preocupação e carinho que me transmitiram para que conseguisse acabar com sucesso esta etapa.

Ao meu grupo de amigos de Belmonte, eles sabem quem são, quero também deixar aqui o meu agradecimento pelo apoio que foi imenso e pela teimosia em me fazerem lembrar que a vida não é só trabalho. A vossa força e motivação também pesou para a coragem necessária na escrita deste documento. Queria só destacar alguns nomes Carlos, Barroso, Débora e Guilherme.

Bruno, Gonçalo, Pimentel, Coelho e Sérgio só para vos recordar que os irmãos não precisam de partilhar do mesmo sangue. E mais não é preciso dizer... há coisas que não precisam de ser ditas. Há momentos que valem a pena e convosco já são muitos que temos para contar. Obrigado por me fazerem lembrar que a vida é feita de grandes e longas amizades e de apesar de a distância por vezes ser traiçoeira, que estas perduram fortes e sólidas. Sérgio, tenho de te dar uma frase de destaque não por teres sido o meu colega de casa fixo neste último ano, que nos levou até ao nosso limite, mas sim pelas sidras que te tirava do frigorífco, sem tu dares conta, para minha refastelação. Não posso passar sem mencionar nomes que ao longo destes anos mudaram a minha vida... Ana Laura, Catarina Chendo, Ângela, Jéssica, Midões, Pereirinha e tantos outros. Obrigado pela vossa amizade e pelo vosso apoio incondicional. As amizades da faculdade são para a vida e as vossas são exemplo disso.

Deixar também um obrigado ao João e Rita pela companhia e pelos bons momentos passados em casa.

E com receio de me estar a esquecer de alguém importante, resta-me desejar um grande e sincero obrigado a todos os que de certa forma contribuíram para que tudo isto fosse possível. OBRIGADO! Okay I'm going to say something now, This year was not the easiest, I get that And most of the time it was tough and tiring I might have been suffering, but I was in an excellent team They are among the strongest men and women that I know That is what it is to be one of us To be an investigator To be able to change the faith of the people That means when some people give up from themselves We work until we find a little hope to provide them The job we've to take on is to make a difference

What some of the people of this group have done this year Sacrificing their own time, their own work For that of another That is the true meaning of teamwork If we quit because one day that goes wrong We quit on all the people we can help in the future Sometimes it's better to live with the failure for a little while Please don't give up on them

Family, community, solidarity Those are the things that sustain us through hard times They are also the things that make our group strong

There's a family out there, and they're just like mine and they are counting on our work Help them, it's what I signed up for, it's why I do this "What am I doing? What you were born to do" I like these appearance I like to be an investigator of this research group

#### Resumo

A capacidade de reprogramação metabólica apresentada pelas células tumorais tem emergido, nos últimos anos, como um dos "Hallmarks" do cancro. As alterações metabólicas típicas das células cancerígenas caracterizam-se essencialmente pela utilização da via glicolítica anaeróbia em detrimento da fosforilação oxidativa, o que culmina no aumento da produção de lactato, e na, consequente, acidificação do microambiente tumoral, o que favorece a progressão do cancro. Estudos anteriores do nosso grupo de investigação e outros demonstraram que as hormonas esteróides desempenham um papel relevante no estabelecimento das alterações metabólicas associadas ao desenvolvimento e progressão do cancro da próstata. Contudo, a panóplia completa dos potenciais (des)reguladores metabólicos relacionados com o cancro da próstata é ainda desconhecida. Os disruptores endócrinos são um grupo de compostos que interfere na síntese, secreção e metabolismo das hormonas naturais, os quais têm igualmente sido implicados na carcinogénese. O metoxicloro (MXC) é um pesticida organoclorado largamente disseminado no ambiente através do seu uso na atividade agrícola, tendo vários estudos demonstrado as suas propriedades estrogénicas. No entanto, os efeitos do MXC na indução de alterações metabólicas em células da próstata são totalmente desconhecidos. A presente dissertação tem como objetivo analisar o efeito do MXC na viabilidade celular, apoptose e metabolismo glicolítico de células da próstata humana, neoplásicas (LNCaP e PC3) e não neoplásicas (PNT1A). Com este propósito, as células LNCaP, PC3 e PNT1A foram mantidas em cultura na presença ou ausência de MXC (0, 0.1, 1, 10 and 100  $\mu$ M) durante 48 e 72 horas. Os ensaios de (3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-Diphenyltetrazolium Bromide) (MTT) realizados para todas as condições experimentais demonstraram que o MXC diminui a viabilidade das células da próstata neoplásicas, assim como das não neoplásicas, e de uma forma dependente do tempo de exposição e da concentração. A concentração de 100 µM e o tempo de tratamento de 48 horas foram as condições selecionadas para avaliação dos efeitos do MXC na apoptose e no metabolismo glicolítico de todas as linhas celulares em estudo. A expressão proteica e a atividade de moduladores alvo destes processos foram analisadas por Western Blot e ensaios bioquímicos. Os resultados obtidos revelaram que o tratamento com MXC diminuiu a taxa de apoptose das células PNT1A, apesar da diminuição da proliferação celular observada. Curiosamente, nas células LNCaP e PC3 tratadas com MXC verificou-se o oposto, ou seja, o aumento da atividade da caspase-3, a proteína efetora da apoptose, bem como da expressão de reguladores apoptóticos.

No que diz respeito ao metabolismo, a medição dos níveis de glicose e de lactato por ensaios espectrofotométricos mostrou que o MXC estimulou o fluxo glicolítico quer nas linhas celulares de próstata neoplásicas quer nas não neoplásicas, como indicado pelos aumentos observados no consumo de glicose e na produção de lactato. Esta resposta metabólica foi suportada pelo aumento da expressão dos transportadores de glicose e pela atividade de enzimas glicolíticas.

Os resultados obtidos demonstram que o MXC pode ter um papel no desenvolvimento e na progressão do cancro da próstata, suprimindo a apoptose nas células epiteliais de próstata não neoplásicas e estimulando a via glicolítica quer nas células não neoplásicas quer nas neoplásicas. Para além disso, estas evidências alertam para o impacto que o MXC também pode ter noutras doenças igualmente associadas a alterações na apoptose e metabolismo, como, por exemplo, a diabetes, a obesidade e a infertilidade.

## Palavras-chave

Apoptose, cancro da próstata, LNCaP, metabolismo glicolítico, metoxicloro, PC3, PNT1A.

### Resumo Alargado

A capacidade de reprogramação metabólica apresentada pelas células tumorais tem emergido, nos últimos anos, como um dos "Hallmarks" do cancro. Esta mudança característica das células neoplásicas visa assegurar as elevadas necessidades energéticas associadas ao aumento da sobrevivência e intensa proliferação celular, e confere uma vantagem adaptativa no contexto do ambiente tumoral. As alterações metabólicas típicas das células cancerígenas caracterizam-se essencialmente pela utilização da via glicolítica anaeróbia em detrimento da fosforilação oxidativa, ainda que em situações de níveis normais de oxigénio. O processo glicolítico depende da incorporação de glicose mediada pelos transportadores de glicose (GLUTs) localizados na membrana celular, e inicia-se através da ação da enzima hexocinase, a qual é responsável pela conversão da glicose em glicose-6fosfato. Em seguida, decorre toda uma seguência de reações químicas que produzem como produto final o piruvato. Na glicólise anaeróbia, este piruvato é utilizado preferencialmente para formar lactato através da ação da enzima lactato desidrogenase (LDH), o que leva a um aumento da produção de lactato, e à conseguente acidificação do microambiente tumoral, o que favorece a progressão do cancro e contribui para o escape do mesmo ao sistema imunitário. Existem várias vias de sinalização molecular envolvidas na reprogramação do metabolismo celular nas células tumorais, tais como, a via da fosfoinositídeo 3-cinas e (PI3K), a via do fator indutor de hipóxia 1 (HIF1), a via da proteína cinase ativada pela AMP (AMPK). A própria proteína supressora tumoral p53 também tem um papel importante como reguladora metabólica. Estudos anteriores do nosso grupo de investigação e outros demonstraram que, para além das vias de sinalização referidas acima, as hormonas esteróides, nomeadamente os androgénios, também desempenham um papel relevante no estabelecimento das alterações metabólicas associadas ao desenvolvimento e progressão do cancro da próstata. Os androgénios estimularam o consumo de glicose e a produção de lactato pelas células de cancro da próstata, efeitos que foram mais pronunciados nos modelos celulares que mimetizam estados mais avançados da doença. Contudo, a panóplia completa dos potenciais (des)reguladores metabólicos relacionados com o cancro da próstata é ainda desconhecida. Os disruptores endócrinos são um grupo de compostos que interfere na síntese, secreção e metabolismo das hormonas naturais, que são responsáveis pela manutenção da homeostase, reprodução e desenvolvimento, e têm igualmente sido implicados na carcinogénese. Estes químicos podem estar presentes no ar que respiramos, na água que bebemos e no solo onde cultivamos os alimentos que consumimos, o que faz com que a exposição aos seus efeitos seja uma constante no nosso quotidiano. Os efeitos adversos para a saúde humana intimamente associados a estes compostos são descritos no contexto de doenças como a diabetes, a obesidade, a infertilidade e, também o cancro. O metoxicloro (MXC) é um pesticida organoclorado, sintetizado pela primeira vez em 1893, e largamente disseminado no ambiente através do seu uso na atividade agrícola, principalmente contra pestes tais como

moscas, mosquitos, baratas e vários artrópodes. Apesar de vários estudos terem demonstrado as suas propriedades estrogénicas, os efeitos do MXC na indução de alterações metabólicas em células da próstata são totalmente desconhecidos. A presente dissertação tem como objetivo analisar o efeito do MXC na viabilidade celular, apoptose e metabolismo glicolítico de células da próstata humana, neoplásicas (LNCaP e PC3) e não neoplásicas (PNT1A), visando identificar uma possível relação entre o MXC e o desenvolvimento e progressão do cancro da próstata. Com este propósito, as células LNCaP, PC3 e PNT1A foram mantidas em cultura na presença ou ausência de MXC (0, 0.1, 1, 10 and 100  $\mu$ M) durante 48 e 72 horas. Os ensaios de MTT realizados para todas as condições experimentais demonstraram que o MXC diminui a viabilidade das células da próstata neoplásicas, assim como das não neoplásicas, e de uma forma dependente do tempo de exposição e da concentração. A concentração de 100 µM e o tempo de tratamento de 48 horas foram as condições selecionadas para avaliação dos efeitos do MXC na apoptose e no metabolismo glicolítico de todas as linhas celulares em estudo. A expressão proteica e a atividade de moduladores alvo destes processos foram analisadas por Western Blot e ensaios bioquímicos. Os resultados obtidos revelaram que o tratamento com MXC diminuiu a taxa de apoptose das células PNT1A através da supressão da via extrínseca, o que foi suportado pela diminuição do receptor Fas (FasR), assim como do seu ligando (FasL), apesar da diminuição da proliferação celular observada. Curiosamente, nas células LNCaP e PC3 tratadas com MXC verificou-se o oposto, ou seja, o aumento da atividade da caspase-3, a proteína efetora da apoptose, bem como da expressão de reguladores apoptóticos, tais como p53, Bax, bcl-2 e caspase-9. No caso das LNCaP, a alteração mais notória observada foi na proteína supressora tumoral p53, cuja expressão aumentou enormemente após o tratamento com MXC. Por fim, no que diz respeito às células PC3, o aumento da taxa apoptótica ocorreu devido à estimulação da via intrínseca, o que foi corroborado pelo aumento do rácio Bax (proapoptotica)/Bcl-2 (antiapoptótica) e da expressão da caspase-9.

No que diz respeito ao metabolismo, a medição dos níveis de glicose e de lactato por ensaios espectrofotométricos mostrou que o MXC estimulou o fluxo glicolítico quer nas linhas celulares de próstata neoplásicas quer nas não neoplásicas, como indicado pelos aumentos observados no consumo de glicose e na produção de lactato. Esta resposta metabólica foi suportada pelo aumento da expressão dos GLUTs e pela atividade de enzimas glicolíticas, no entanto com algumas variações nas diferentes linhas celulares. Nas células PNT1A, a expressão do GLUT1, da fosfofrutocinase-1 (PFK1) e a atividade da LDH aumentaram após o estímulo com MXC. Quanto às linhas celulares neoplásicas, verificou-se um aumento nos níveis de GLUT3 e na atividade da LDH nas células LNCaP, enquanto que nas PC3 foi observado um aumento na expressão dos GLUT1 e GLUT3, e na atividade da LDH.

Os resultados obtidos demonstram que o MXC pode ter um papel no desenvolvimento e na progressão do cancro da próstata, suprimindo a apoptose nas células epiteliais de próstata não neoplásicas e estimulando a via glicolítica quer nas células não neoplásicas quer nas neoplásicas. Para além disso, estas evidências alertam para o impacto que o MXC também pode ter noutras doenças igualmente associadas a alterações no metabolismo e apoptose, como, por exemplo, a diabetes, a obesidade e a infertilidade.

### Abstract

The last years have witnessed the emergence of metabolic reprogramming as a hallmark of cancer. The changes in cancer cell metabolism include, among others, a shift in glucose metabolism from oxidative phosphorylation to aerobic glycolysis, which culminates in an increased lactate production and acidification of microenvironment favoring tumor progression. We and others previous work have shown that steroid hormones play a relevant role driven the metabolic changes associated with development and progression of prostate cancer. Nevertheless, the panoply of metabolic (de)regulators linked with prostate cancer remains poorly known. Endocrine-disrupting chemicals are a group of compounds that interfere with the synthesis, secretion, and metabolism of natural hormones, which have also been implicated in carcinogenesis. Methoxychlor (MXC) is a chlorinated pesticide widely dispersed in the environment by its use in agricultural activities, and several reports have demonstrated its estrogenic properties. However, the MXC effects inducing metabolic alterations in prostate cells are largely unknown. This study aimed to analyze the effect of MXC on cell viability, apoptosis and glycolytic metabolism of neoplastic (LNCaP and PC3) and non-neoplastic (PNT1A) human prostate cells. For this purpose, LNCaP, PC3, and PNT1A cells were cultured in the presence or absence of a range of MXC concentrations (0, 0.1, 1, 10) and 100 µM) for 48 and 72 hours. MTT assays performed for all experimental conditions demonstrated that MXC diminished the viability of both neoplastic and non-neoplastic prostate cells in a time- and concentration-dependent manner. The 100 µM concentration and a treatment period of 48 hours were the conditions selected for evaluation of the effect of MXC on apoptosis and glycolytic metabolism of all cell lines under study. Protein expression and activity of target modulators of these biological processes were assessed by means of Western blot analysis and biochemical assays. The obtained results showed that MXCtreatment decreased the apoptotic rate of PNT1A cells, despite the observed decrease in cell proliferation. Curiously, in LNCaP- and PC3-treated cells MXC had an opposite effect increasing caspase-3 activity, the effector protein of apoptosis, and up-regulating the expression of apoptotic regulators.

Regarding metabolism, measurement of glucose and lactate levels by spectrophotometric assays showed that MXC stimulated the glycolytic flux in both non-neoplastic and neoplastic human prostate cell lines, as indicated by the enhanced glucose consumption and lactate production. This metabolic response was underpinned by the increased expression of glucos e transporters and activity of glycolytic enzymes.

The present findings demonstrated that MXC may have a role in the development and progression of prostate cancer by suppressing apoptosis in non-neoplastic prostate epithelial cells and stimulating the glycolytic pathway in both non-neoplastic and neoplastic cells. Moreover, the evidence gathered herein highlights for the impact of MXC in other human

diseases, such as diabetes, obesity, and infertility, since they are all associated with alterations in apoptosis and metabolism also.

## Keywords

Apoptosis, glycolytic metabolism, LNCaP, methoxychlor, PC3, PNT1A, prostate cancer.

## **Table of Contents**

I. Introduction	1
1. General description of prostate anatomy and physiology	3
2. Prostate cancer: brief overview of aetiology and progression mechanisms	5
2.1 Epidemiological notes on prostate cancer	5
2.2 Risk factors for prostate cancer	6
2.3 Diagnosis options for prostate cancer	8
2.4 Development process of prostate cancer	8
2.5 Mechanisms underlying the acquisition of independence from androgens	. 10
2.6 Therapeutic options for prostate cancer	. 13
3. Metabolic reprogramming of prostate cancer cells	. 14
4. Generalities on endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs)	. 19
4.1 Classification	. 19
4.2 Mechanism of action	. 20
5. EDCs and prostate cancer	. 23
II. Aim	. 27
III. Material and Methods	. 31
1. Cell lines	. 33
2. Cell culture and methoxychlor treatment	. 33
3. Cell viability assay	. 33
4. Total protein extraction	. 34
5. Western blot analysis	. 34
6. Quantification of extracellular metabolites	. 35
7. LDH activity assay	. 36
8. Caspase-3 activity assay	. 36
9. Statistical Analysis	. 36
IV. Results	. 37
1. Methoxychlor treatment diminished the viability of human prostate cells	. 39
2. Apoptosis mechanisms of human prostate cells are modulated by methoxychlor	. 41
3. Glycolytic metabolism of human prostate cells is stimulated by methoxychlor	. 45
V. Discussion and Conclusion	. 49
VI. Future Perspectives	. 57
VII. References	. 61

## List of Figures

Figure 1. Zonal anatomy of the human prostate4
Figure 2. Incidence and mortality associated with prostate cancer in Portugal
Figure 3. Differences in incidence and mortality of prostate cancer among ethnic groups7
Figure 4. Cellular model of early prostate neoplasia progression9
Figure 5. Malignant transformation of prostate and progression from androgen-dependent to
androgen-independent prostate cancers10
Figure 6. Mechanisms underlying the development of androgen-independent prostate
cancer
Figure 7. Model for heterogenous cell-microenvironment interactions in carcinogenesis and
associated metabolic changes
Figure 8. Warburg effect in prostate cancer cells16
Figure 9. Signalling pathways driving metabolic alterations into glycolytic phenotype17
Figure 10. Structure of methoxychlor
Figure 11. Percentage of viable non-neoplastic, PNT1A (A), and neoplastic, LNCaP (B) and PC3
(C) human prostate cells after exposure to several concentrations of MXC (0.1, 1, 10 and 100 $$
$\mu M)$ for 48 and 72 hours evaluated by the MTT assay40
Figure 12. Apoptosis pathways (A) and activity of caspase-3 (B) in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells
and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after treatment with 100 $\mu\text{M}$ of MXC for
48 hours, determined by a spectrophotometric assay kit41
Figure 13. Expression of proteins associated with the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis, pro-
apoptotic protein Bax (A), anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 (B), Bax/Bcl-2 ratio (C) and the
initiator caspase-9 (D) in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human
prostate cells after stimulation with 100 $\mu M$ of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot
analysis after normalization with B-actin
Figure 14. Expression of proteins involved in the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, FasR (A) and
FasL (B), in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells
after stimulation with 100 $\mu M$ of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot analysis after
normalization with B-actin
Figure 15. Expression of tumour suppressor p53 protein, in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and
neoplastic LNCaP human prostate cells after stimulation with 100 $\mu M$ of MXC for 48 hours,
obtained by Western blot analysis after normalization with B-actin
Figure 16. Glucose consumption (A) and lactate production (B) in non-neoplastic PNT1A
epithelial cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after treatment with 100
$\mu M$ of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by spectrophotometric assays
Figure 17. Expression of metabolism-associated proteins, glucose transporters GLUT1 (A),
GLUT2 (B) and GLUT3 (C), glycolytic-associated enzymes, PFK1 (D) and LDH (E), and lactate

exporter MCT4 (F) in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human
prostate cells after stimulation with 100 $\mu M$ of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot
analysis after normalization with B-actin
Figure 18. LDH enzymatic activity in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and
PC3 human prostate cells after treatment with 100 $\mu M$ of MXC for 48 hours, determined by
spectrophotometric assay

## List of Tables

Table 1. Histological composition and embryologic origins of the several zones of the prostate
gland4
Table 2. The different pathways involved in the development of androgen-resistant prostate
cancer

## List of Abbreviations

AFS	Anterior fibromuscular stroma
AhR	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor
ALT	Alanine transaminase
АМРК	AMP-activated protein kinase
AR	Androgen receptor
AREs	Androgen-response elements
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma 2
BPA	Bisphenol-A
BPH	Benign prostatic hyperplasia
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
Ca <sup>2+</sup>	Calcium
CAR	Constitutive and rostane receptor
CS-FBS	Charcoal-stripped FBS
СҮР	Cytochromes P450
CZ	Central zone
DDT	4,4'-(2,2,2-trichloroethane-1,1-diyl)bis(chlorobenzene)
DES	Diethylstilbestrol
DHT	5-α-Dihydrotestosterone
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DR	Death receptor
EDCs	Endocrine-disrupting chemicals
EGF	Epidermal growth factor
ERRs	Estrogen-related receptors
ERs	Estrogen receptors
F-1,6-P	Fructose 1,6-biphosphate

F-2,6-P	Fructose-2,6-biphosphate
F-6-P	Fructose-6-phosphate
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
G-6-P	Glucose-6-phosphate
GLUTs	Glucose transporters
GPER	G protein-coupled estrogen receptor
HIF	Hypoxia-inducible factor
HK2	Hexokinase 2
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
KGF	Keratinocyte growth factor
LDH	lactate dehydrogenase
LKB1	Liver kinase B1
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MCTs	Monocarboxylate transporters
mTOR	mammalian target of rapamycin
MTT	3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-Diphenyltetrazolium Bromide
MXC	Metoxychlor
NRs	Nuclear receptors
PAP	Prostatic acid phospathase
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PDH	Pyruvate dehydrogenase
PDK	Pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase
PFK1	Phosphofructokinase-1
PI3K	Phosphoinositide-3-kinase
PIA	Proliferative inflammatory atrophy
PIN	Prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia
PKM2	Pyruvate kinase M2
PMSF	Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
pNA	p-Nitro-Aniline

PPAR	Peroxisome-proliferator activated receptor
PSA	Prostate-specific antigen
PTEN	Tumor-suppressor phosphatase and tensin homolog
PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
PXR	Pregnane X receptor (PXR)
PZ	Peripheral zone
RAR	Retinoid acid receptor
RIPA	Radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer
SCO2	Synthesis of cytochrome c oxidase subunit 2
SDS-PAGE	Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate-PolyAcrylamide Gel Electrophoresis
SHBG	Sex-hormone-binding globulin
TIGAR	Tp53-induced glycolysis and apoptosis regulator
TR	Thyroid receptor
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
TZ	Transition zone
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor

## I. INTRODUCTION

## 1. General description of prostate anatomy and physiology

The prostate gland is the largest accessory gland of the male reproductive system. It is located anterior to the rectum, posterior to the lower portion of the symphysis pubis and inferior to the urinary bladder in the subperitoneal compartment between the pelvic diaphragm and the peritoneal cavity (1, 2). The anatomic description of prostate includes a base, an apex, and the anterior, posterior, and inferior-lateral surfaces. The nerve supply to the gland arises from the prostatic plexus and the arterial supply is given by branches of the internal iliac artery (2).

Regarding prostate embryology, during the third month of gestation, the prostate gland develops from epithelial invaginations of the posterior urogenital sinus. Androgenic stimulation is absolutely required for prostatic development, namely by the presence of  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone (DHT), which is synthesized from fetal testos terone by the activity of  $5\alpha$ -reductase (3). At birth, prostate only weights a few grams and enlarges to reach the average adult weight of around 20 g by 25-30 years of age (1). At puberty, the prostate undergoes a phase of exponential growth, which corresponds to the rise in serum testosterone to adult levels. Mean prostatic weight then stabilizes and remains almost constant until the end of the third decade of life when mean prostatic weight begins to rise slowly (4). This effect reflects the onset of benign prostatic hyperplasia (BPH), a condition that affects approximately one quarter of men aged around 50, one third of men aged around 60, and approximately fifty percent of all men aged equally or above 80 (5).

Human prostate is composed of glandular and stromal elements, which are tightly fused within a pseudocapsule. The inner layer of the prostate capsule is composed of smooth muscle with an out layer covering of collagen. The glandular tissue presents a differential distribution in the gland. The prostate is divided into four major regions (Fig. 1), the peripheral zone (PZ), which is the larger one comprising around 70% of the glandular tissue and the most susceptible to carcinoma, chronic prostatitis and postinflammatory atrophy; the transition zone (TZ), which includes only 5% of the glandular tissue and consists of two small lobules of glandular tissue and represents the portion of the gland tissue that enlarges due to BPH; the central zone (CZ), which is located at the base of the prostate between the PZ and TZ and includes approximately 25% of the glandular tissue and, lastly, the anterior fibromuscular stroma (AFS) that forms the convexity of the anterior external surface and is devoid of glandular tissue and is composed of fibrous and smooth muscular elements (1, 2, 6, 7).



**Figure 1. Zonal anatomy of the human prostate.** The prostate is divided in four zones, peripheral zone that consists in about 70% of prostate, transition zone that surrounds proximal prostatic urethra, central zone that surrounds the ejaculatory duct and the anterior fibromuscular stroma (AFS), which allows the connection between anterior and apical surfaces (adapted from (1)).

These zones have different embryologic origins and can be distinguished by their anatomic landmarks, appearance, biological functions and susceptibility to pathology (Table 1) (6, 7). Around 70% of all prostate cancers are derived from the PZ, which primarily arises from the urogenital sinus. On the other hand, a very low incidence of prostate cancer is found in the CZ, which is derived from the Wolffian duct. Despite TZ shares a similar embryologic origin with the PZ, the percentage of prostate cancer arising from this zone is lower, approximately 25%. This disparity may be explained by the differences in the stromal component of these two regions. The stroma of the TZ is more fibromuscular, and it has been postulated that BPH, which mainly arises in TZ, is a pathology of the fibromuscular stroma (1, 2).

	Central zone	Transistion zone	Peripheral zone
	(CZ)	(TZ)	(PZ)
Volume of normal prostate (%)	25	5	70
Embryologic origin	Wolffian duct	Urogenital sinus	Urogenital sinus
Stroma	Compact	Compact	Loose
Origin of prostatic adenocarcinoma (%)	5	25	70
Benign prostatic hyperplasia (%)	-	100	-

Table 1. Histological composition and embryologic origins of the several zones of the prostate gland (adapted from (1)).

The glandular prostatic epithelium is constituted by the secretory epithelial cells, basal cells, stem cells and neuroendocrine cells (8). The majority of epithelial cells are columnar luminal cells and are responsible for production of prostatic secretions (9). The most well-known human prostatic secretory protein is the prostate-specific antigen (PSA), used as an indicator of prostate cancer. It is normally secreted apically into ductal lumina and is removed by ejaculation (10). Normally, this protein does not cross the epithelial basement membrane and is not found in the bloodstream of adult males. However, under conditions where the prostatic architecture is disrupted, such as chronic inflammation and cancer, PSA can leak back into the prostatic stroma and can be detected in the bloodstream (10, 11). Basal cells are present on the base of prostate gland in contact with the basement membrane (9). Prostate stem cells are confined to the basal compartment and represents a quiescent reserve that can divide originating basal or luminal epithelial-like stem cells (12). The last cell type in the prostatic epithelium are the neuroendocrine cells, which can secret neurosecretory products that promote prostate growth (13, 14).

The prostate contributes to about 30% of the volume of ejaculate (8, 10). In general, the major functions of the prostatic secretions relate to semen gelation, coagulation and liquefaction (15). The normal action of prostate gland is crucial to ensure sperm motility because this gland produces secretory proteins that are involved in the coating and uncoating of spermatozoa (15). The milky secretions of the prostate have a basic pH, which contributes to neutralize the acidic environment of duct deferent and female vagina. There are other factors produced by prostate epithelial cells for proper sperm function such as citric acid and proteolytic enzymes (16).

# 2. Prostate cancer: brief overview of aetiology and progression mechanisms

#### 2.1 Epidemiological notes on prostate cancer

Prostate cancer is the second commonest diagnosed malignancy and the fifth leading cause of cancer mortality in men, representing a substantial public health burden (17). The incidence and prevalence of prostate cancer vary in different parts of the world, and is significantly affected by implementation of health care resources and epidemiologic resources (18-20). It is estimated that 1.1 million men were diagnosed with prostate cancer worldwide in 2012, 70% of them (795 000 cases) in developed countries and with 307 000 estimated deaths (17). The highest incidence rates of prostate cancer are found in the developed regions including Australia/New Zeeland, Western and Northern Europe and Northern America whereas Asian and African countries have lower rates of incidence (21, 22). This discrepancy in incidence rates may be partially explained by the practice of PSA testing,

which detects even the asymptomatic tumours, and subsequent biopsy has become available for prostate cancer screening in developing countries and those regions have experienced an increase in prostate cancer incidence. In Portugal, according to the most recent published data, prostate cancer was the most frequent cancer among men with 5433 new cases each year, representing 22.4% of the overall cancers cases. The estimates indicate that by 2020 there will be an expected occurrence of 8600 new cases and 1700 deaths due to prostate cancer (23). Although the incidence in Portugal is increasing, the mortality associated with prostate cancer seems to be steadily decreasing over the time (Fig. 2) (24).



Figure 2. Incidence and mortality associated with prostate cancer in Portugal. Data are expressed as the age-standardized rate per 100 000 habitants. Blue line refers to incidence and red line mortality (24).

#### 2.2 Risk factors for prostate cancer

Several research efforts have given insight into the causes and risk factors for prostate cancer. Although the specific causes remain unknown, several risk factors have been identified, namely, genetic and environmental, which may contribute to the initiation and progression of pathology. The major risk factor for prostate cancer is age. Prostate cancer has a low overall incidence in men younger than 50 years old, representing only less than 0.1 % of all affected patients, and about 85% of cases of prostate cancer are diagnosed after the age of 65 (25). However, the emergence of PSA screening caused an age deviation, whereby the incidence of prostate cancer in men aged 50-59 years has increased (26). In addition to age, ethnicity is referred as a prostate cancer risk factor, since incidence of disease varies between different ethnic groups (Fig. 3). These differences in prostate cancer risk may be a reflection of some factors, such as differences in environmental exposure including dietary habits, variations in detection and genetic background (27).



**Figure 3. Differences in incidence and mortality of prostate cancer among ethnic groups.** Rates of incidence and mortality of prostate cancer in USA from 1975 to 2012. The raise in number of diagnosis per year verified between 1986 and 1990 (approximately) coincide with emergence of PSA testing. API - Asian/Pacific Islander; AI/NA- American Indian/ Alaska Native (adapted from (27)).

Other risk factor lies in familial and genetic history, with several reports suggesting that risk of prostate cancer is increased in men with an affected first-degree relative (28, 29). The risk of an individual to suffer from prostate cancer increases with the number of affected family members and the degree of relatedness, and is inversely related to the age at which the family members were affected (30). Several prostate cancer susceptibility genes have been identified, such as RNASEL, ELAC2, MSR1, OGG1, CHEK2, BRCA2, PON1 and GDF15 (31). Many of these genes encode proteins with roles in cellular defence against inflammation and oxidative stress, which can lead to increase in susceptibility to tumour formation if these proteins had functional defects (32). The deletion of tumour suppressor genes (tumor-supressor phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) and TP53) and the activation of oncogenes (MYC) are also linked with prostate carcinogenesis (33). The combination of increased proliferation, disrupted apoptosis and altered metabolic profile contribute to uncontrolled cancer (34, 35).

Inflammation and infection are other features that may contribute to malignant transformation in the prostate, as the prostate is exposed to infectious agents via the urine and sexual activity and the hypothesis that infectious agents might initiate inflammatory processes and lead to cancer is reasonable (36, 37). Epidemiologic studies suggest that infection-associated inflammation and hyperproliferation can lead to the development of prostate cancer. Findings that are corroborated by laboratorial studies. The hyperproliferative state in proliferative inflammatory atrophy can result in mutations in rapidly dividing cells, which may lead to cancer (38). Normally, adjacent to high-grade prostate intraepithelial neoplasia (PIN) is identified the proliferative inflammatory atrophy state (39). Concerning molecular pathways, PIN and prostate cancer tissue all have low levels

of cytoplasmic protein p27, which is an inhibitor of cell-cycle progression (40-42). Superoxide, hydrogen peroxide and nitric oxide are examples of highly reactive molecular species released from inflammatory cells and can damage the DNA of epithelial cells, which results in cell death (43, 44). Progenitor cells then differentiate to replace the lost epithelial cells, however, epithelial cell DNA synthesis in the setting of oxidative or nitrative stress increases the risk of mutation (39).

Lastly, diet and life style are two aspects that might contribute to prostate cancer risk (45). Prostate cancer incidence and mortality worldwide both correlate with the average intake of fat (46, 47). Obesity has shown to have a relationship with the progression and aggressiveness of prostate cancer (48). Also, the intake of red meat might be associated with increased risk of prostate cancer (49). On the other hand, vitamin E, selenium and lycopene can be beneficial in order to reduce the risk of prostate cancer (50, 51). The alcohol consumption might have a dose-dependent relationship with prostate cancer risk (52). Sexual activity might expose the prostate to infectious agents, which in turn can lead to malignant transformation (53, 54).

#### 2.3 Diagnosis options for prostate cancer

Prostate cancer has an asymptomatic nature that only manifest in latent stages, thus an early detection of this disease is essential. The first serum biomarker used for prostate cancer screening was the human prostatic acid phosphatase (PAP), however it showed insufficient sensitivity (55). Later on, PSA was considered the optimal biomarker for screening of prostate cancer and it is still used as a diagnosis biomarker (56). Nowadays, there are two principal methods of diagnosis, digital rectal examination, which is a physical exam, and a biochemical examination of the serum content of PSA (57, 58). Concerning PSA, it is also known that 15% of men with normal or low levels of PSA had prostate cancer and high levels of PSA are not necessarily associated with prostate cancer (59, 60). Thus, a biopsy is crucial for diagnosis, allowing the elimination of false positives and false negatives of the PSA test (61). New biochemical approaches are being tested, such as the 4kscore blood examination that tests four biomarkers instead of just one, however all these techniques are new and producing only preliminary results (62).

#### 2.4 Development process of prostate cancer

As above mentioned, the epithelium of prostate can be damaged by inflammation, infection and/or carcinogens, which can evolve to a state called proliferative inflammatory atrophy (PIA) (63). Alterations at this point can lead to the formation of histological lesions also known as PIN (64). PIN is characterized by the appearance of dysplasia of prostate luminal epithelial cells and an initiation of loss of distinct basal and secretory layers (65, 66). Finally, high-grade PIN can be considered as the precursor of prostate cancer and its invasive state (Fig. 4) (65).



**Figure 4. Cellular model of early prostate neoplasia progression.** This process is characterized by the infiltration of lymphocytes, macrophages and neutrophils. Phagocytes release reactive oxygen species causing DNA damage, cell injury and cell death, which trigger the epithelial regeneration. The downregulation of some genes such as p27 and PTEN in some luminal cells stimulates cell-cycle progression. This alteration lead to genetic instability and the continued proliferation of genetically unstable luminal cells and the further accumulation of genomic changes lead to progression towards invasive carcinomas. PIN - prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (Adapted from (39)).

Initially, prostate cancer growth depends on the androgens action, which can regulate the ratio of cells proliferating to those dving by both stimulating proliferation and inhibiting apoptosis (67). Testosterone, the principal circulating androgen, is mainly secreted by the testes and circulates in the blood bound to albumin and sex-hormone-binding globulin (SHBG) (68). When free testosterone enters prostate cells, approximately 90% is converted to DHT by the enzyme  $5\alpha$ -reductase. This and rogen is the more active hormone, having a higher affinity (5 fold) for the androgen receptor (AR) than does testosterone. AR is a member of the nuclear receptor superfamily that, like other nuclear receptors, in the basal state is bound to heatshock proteins in a conformation that prevents DNA binding. A conformational change in the AR is induced by binding of androgens and leads to dissociation from the heat-shock proteins and receptor phosphorylation (69). The ligand-induced conformational change facilitates the formation of homodimer complexes that bind androgen-response elements (AREs) in the promoter regions of target genes, which are responsible for growth and survival of prostate cells (69). For this reason, and rogen ablation is the principal therapy for progressive prostate cancer, leading regression of androgen-dependent tumours (70, 71). However, more advanced cases of prostate cancer acquire androgen-independent growth progressing independently of the androgen suppression (Fig. 5). This causes the failure of androgen ablation therapies and represents a usually lethal form of prostate cancer that progresses and metastasizes, and for which at present there is no effective therapy (72, 73).



**Figure 5.** Malignant transformation of prostate and progression from androgen-dependent to androgen-independent prostate cancers. 1. Several carcinogenic alterations occur and some prostate cells proliferate out of control. 2. Prostate cancer cells are initially androgen-dependent, thus the androgen-deprivation therapy is successful in destroying cancer cells. 3. However, some cells can survive to this treatment and continue proliferating. 4. These cells became androgen-independent and acquire subsequent changes resulting in increased angiogenesis. 5. At this stage, prostate cancer starts to metastasize to distant sites through blood circulation (74).

#### 2.5 Mechanisms underlying the acquisition of independence

#### from androgens

There are several mechanisms underlying the development of androgen-independent prostate cancer, which are summarized in Table 2.

Number	Pathway	Ligand Dependence	AR Dependence	Mechanism
	Hyporsonsitivo			Amplified AR;
1	AR	Androgen dependent	AR dependent	Sensitive AR;
	An			Increased DHT;
	Promisculous	Pseudo-androgens	Dependent on	Antagonist
2	AR	Androgen antagonists	a mutant AR	acting as
		Corticosteroids	a matant AN	agonists;
		Androgen independent		Mutant PTEN;
3	Outlaw AR	Ligand independent	AR dependent	Activated PI3K;
		Ligand independe		Activated MAPK;
				Parallel or
Δ	Bynass AR	Androgen independent	AR	alternative
4	bypass Ar	Androgen independent	independent	survival
				pathways
			٨R	Malignant
5	Lurker cells	Androgen independent	independent	epithelial stem
				cells

Table 2.	2. The different pathways involved in the development of a	androgen-resistant	prostate	cancer
(Adapte	ed from (75)).	-	-	
The first pathway by which prostate cancer bypass the effects of androgen ablation therapy is through increasing its sensitivity to low levels of androgens. This is the so-called hypersensitive pathway, and cells are not entirely and rogen-independent, since their responses depend on AR and androgens, but the threshold for androgenic responses has lowered (75), which can be achieved by distinct mechanisms. One possibility is by increasing the expression of the AR itself, which will lead to enhanced ligand-occupied receptor content, even in the case of reduced level of androgens (76). About 30% of tumours that become androgen-independent after ablation therapy have the AR gene amplified, whereas none of the primary tumours before androgen ablation had this amplification (77). A second mechanism consists of increased AR sensitivity and results from high expression level of the AR and enhanced nuclear localization of AR in cancer cells. Thus, the levels of DHT required for growth in these androgen-independent cells are much lower than the required by the androgen-dependent cells (78). Lastly, the third mechanism arises by increasing the androgen levels to compensate the overall decline in circulating testosterone. By increasing the  $5\alpha$ reductase activity, prostate cancer cells could increase the conversion of testosterone to DHT. Thus, continued AR signalling occurs even with lower levels of serum testosterone. In support of this theory, are the finding showing that after androgen ablation therapy, serum testosterone levels decrease by 95%, but the DHT in prostate tissue is only reduced about 60% (79).

The promiscuous pathway defends that some cases of androgen independence develop from the acquisition of genetic changes, which lead to aberrant activation of the androgen signalling (80). These changes are usually missense mutations in the AR gene that decrease the specificity of ligand binding and allow inappropriate activation by other ligands (androgen antagonists and various non-androgen steroids). Some reports indicate that there is an increased incidence of somatic AR mutations in metastatic samples (81, 82). The frequency of mutation in the AR is significantly higher in tumours after androgen ablation comparing with the AR mutations in primary tumours before therapy (81-83). The T7877A substitution is an example of how a single mutation allows alterations of AR specificity since, in LNCaP cells, it permits cell growth in response to androgens and also to non-androgenic steroids (84). Coactivators of AR recruit other transcription factors to induce transactivation of AR-regulated genes, whereas co-repressors inhibit the transcription of AR-regulated genes. These kinds of proteins can also be modified in androgen-independent prostate cancer. The ARA70, Tip60, TIF2 and SCR1 are examples of increased co-activators in androgen-independent prostate cancer (85-87). On the other hand, the SMRT is a co-repressor altered that may lead to progression of prostate cancer for advanced stages (88).

The third is the so-called **outlaw pathway** and depends on the AR activation by ligandindependent mechanisms. Some growth factors such as insulin-like growth-factor-1 (IGF-1), keratinocyte growth factor (KGF) and epidermal growth factor (EGF), can activate the AR, leading to an outlaw receptor, thus inducing expression of AR target genes in the absence of androgens (89). These growth factors are ligands for receptor tyrosine kinases and initiate complex intracellular signalling. IGF-1, the most powerful of the factors tested, induced a fivefold increase in PSA secretion in LNCaP cells (89). HER-2/neu, a member of the EGF receptor family of receptors tyrosine kinases, is overexpressed in androgen-independent cell lines arisen from xenografts implanted in castrated mice, and this overexpression can activate AR-dependent genes in the absence of AR ligand (90, 91). Another mechanism of action is that HER-2/neu can act through the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway and activate the AR. MAPK can phosphorylate the AR and leads to AR activation (91). The last pathway involved is the AKT pathway responsible for cell survival, and AKT activity is increased in androgen-independent cell lines when compared with androgen-dependent (92). Moreover, it was found that overexpression of AKT in LNCaP xenograft tumours accelerated tumour growth and downregulated the expression of p27, a cell cycle regulator, in these cells (92, 93).

The fourth case is the **bypass pathway** and is also a possible pathway to give the cells ability to survive independently of AR activation. B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl-2) is considered the obvious candidate gene that allows the blocking of apoptosis and it is not normally expressed in prostate (94). Several reports have shown that Bcl-2 is overexpressed in androgen-independent stages of prostate cancer when compared to early stages of the disease (95, 96). Moreover, the blockage of Bcl-2 actions induces apoptosis in LNCaP cells, which suggests that upregulation of Bcl-2 could bypass the signal for apoptosis that is normally generated by androgen ablation and contribute to arisen of androgen-independent stages of the disease (95, 97).

The fifth and last mechanism is called the **lurker cell pathway**, which defends that androgen ablation fails due the presence of a subpopulation of tumour cells that are not dependent on androgen and was present even before the therapy was initiated. The putative epithelial stem cells among the basal cells of the prostate are believed to be androgenindependent, since their rates of proliferation and death are no affected by androgen ablation therapy (67). Moreover, a minority sub-population of cells in prostate cancer that not express AR, has been identified as prostate cancer stem or progenitor cells, and these cells can sustain their proliferation ability even during the ablation therapy, producing a cancer cell selection for cells capable of self-renewal and drug resistant (98).

These are the different possible pathways already described for the transformation of early stages of the prostate cancer (androgen-dependent phase) to more aggressive and lethal forms of prostate cancer, the androgen-independent stage (Fig. 6). Increasing the understanding of the active players in the different pathways, and of the factors that may stimulate androgen-independency are important research that aims for the discovery of an effective therapy for this stage of the disease (99).



**Figure 6. Mechanisms underlying the development of androgen-independent prostate cancer.1.** Hypersensitive pathway where prostate cancer cells acquire the ability to use low levels of androgen for growth and survival by increasing the production of AR (gene amplification), increasing the sensitivity of the receptor to androgens or by increasing local conversion of testosterone to DHT. 2. Promiscuous pathway where mutations on the AR allow nonandrogenic steroid molecules present in the circulation as well as antiandrogens to bind and activate the AR. Also, alteration in the balance of coactivators and corepressors influence the activation of AR. 3. Outlaw pathway where nonsteroid molecules activate the AR by ligand-dependent binding or downstream signalling of the AR by ligand-independent mechanisms. 4. Bypass pathway where prostate cancer develops the ability of survive independently of AR. The best-known mechanism is through modulation of Bcl-2 by androgen-independent prostate cancer cells, which confers protection from apoptosis upon testosterone withdrawal. 5 Lurker cell pathway where prostate cancer stem cells, which do not depend of AR to survive, continually resupply the tumour cell population despite therapy (Adapted from (99)).

#### 2.6 Therapeutic options for prostate cancer

Nowadays, there are a wide variety of possible therapies for the treatment or management of prostate cancer that are dependent on the disease's phase of progression. If the tumour is small, local and has not spread beyond the gland, it is recommended a monitoring strategy called "Watchful Waiting" (100). The options for pre-metastatic stages include androgen-deprivation therapy, radical prostatectomy, brachytherapy and external beam radiation therapy (101). In the case of metastasis, more advanced stages, it may be used chemotherapy, radiotherapy and hormonal therapy (102). Besides the existence of all these options, there is a need for discovery of innovative therapies due to the limitations of the existing ones.

## 3. Metabolic reprogramming of prostate cancer cells

The chronic and uncontrolled cell proliferation, that represents a crucial feature of neoplastic diseases, involves deregulated control of cell proliferation and the respective necessary adjustments of energy metabolism to fuel cell growth, division and survival (103). The first anomalous characteristic of cancer cell energy metabolism was reported by Otto Warburg, which observed that even in the presence of oxygen, cancer cells can reprogram glucose metabolism by limiting their energy metabolism largely to glycolysis, leading to a state that has been called "aerobic glycolysis" (104). Several molecular mechanisms are responsible for altering cellular metabolism and support the crucial needs of a dividing cell: rapid adenosine triphosphate (ATP) generation to ensure energy, increased biosynthesis of macromolecules and maintenance of cellular redox status (105). More recently, it was found that to meet these necessities cancer cells develop alterations in the metabolism of all four major classes of macromolecules: carbohydrates, proteins, lipids and nucleic acids (106). These occur in the "hostile" and changeable microenvironment of the solid tumour, where concentrations of key nutrients such as glucose and oxygen are spatially and temporally heterogenous (107).

From now on, and following the aim of the thesis, the glycolytic metabolism will be the focus. In addition to the energy that is required to support rapid division of tumour cells, they also must evade the checkpoint controls that would normally block proliferation under the stressful metabolic conditions that are characteristic of the abnormal tumour microenvironment (Fig. 7) (103). Cancer cells reprogramme their metabolism to full fill these needs, and the Warburg effect is the metabolic phenotype best characterized in tumour cells, i.e., a change from ATP generation through oxidative phosphorylation to ATP generation through glycolysis, even in normoxia (108). Although ATP production by glycolysis is faster than by oxidative phosphorylation, it is much less efficient in terms of the ATP generated per glucose molecule consumed, which demands that tumour cells implement an abnormally high rate of glucose uptake for satisfying their needs (109, 110).



Figure 7. Model for heterogenous cell-microenvironment interactions in carcinogenesis and associated metabolic changes. The phases of tumour growth and their respective physiological states are represented, demonstrating that progression from one stage to the next is governed by distinct processes. Briefly, normal epithelial cells (grey) become hyperproliferative (pink) following induction. At the point that they reach the oxygen diffusion limit, they become hypoxic (blue), which can lead to cell death (blebbing) or adaptation of a glycolytic phenotype (green), which ensures cell survival. By using glycolysis, lesions become acidic, which selects for motile cells (yellow) that may eventually break the basement membrane. (The nuclei shown as light orange for one mutation and darker for more mutations). VEGF- vascular endothelial growth factor; HIF1 $\alpha$  - hypoxia-inducible factor (111).

Briefly, in a healthy cell, the glycolytic process is strictly regulated and begins with the glucose uptake from extracellular space. This process occurs via the glucose transporters (GLUTs) family members, which are responsible for the transport of glucose across the membrane. The major isoforms associated with cancer cells are GLUT1 and GLUT3, which are responsible for a substantial amount of glucose uptake (112-115). Once inside of cell, glucose is converted into pyruvate by a chain of reactions designed by glycolysis. The first step of glycolysis is driven by the action of hexokinase, an enzyme responsible for the conversion of glucose into glucose 6-phospate (116). The main limiting step of this metabolic cascade is the phosphorylation of fructose-6-phosphate (F-6-P) into fructose 1,6-biphosphate (F-1,6-P) through the action of the enzyme phosphofructokinase-1 (PFK1) (112, 117). The activity of PFK1 can be stimulated due the action of the PFK2, an enzyme that produces fructose-2,6biphosphate (F-2,6-P), which is an allosteric activator of PFK1 (118). The final product of the entire glycolytic process is pyruvate (112). Then, pyruvate can be used for numerous other metabolic pathways, such as the citric acid cycle, which is the common via for cells undergoing aerobic respiration and in normal cellular function it is the pathway more used due to its higher ATP yield (119). The other principal possible pathway is the anaerobic pathway, which produce less amount of ATP and normally occurs in conditions of hypoxia and/or cellular stress. Lastly, there are other alternative pathway to pyruvate called the alanine cycle, which recycles pyruvate back into glucose by shuttling it to the liver (119).

Regarding the anaerobic pathway and cancer cells glycolytic features, pyruvate is converted into lactate by the enzyme lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) and then is exported from the cell by the monocarboxylate transporters (MCTs). The principal isoform responsible for lactate export is the MCT4 family member (120, 121).

As mentioned above, cancer cells, including the case of prostate cancer cells, tend to prioritize the anaerobic pathway over the transportation of pyruvate into the mitochondria, and rely on aerobic glycolysis (Fig. 8) (104).



Figure 8. Warburg effect in prostate cancer cells (122).

There are several signalling pathways that are altered in cancer cells, which seems to have effects in metabolism and may be responsible for some alterations in cancer cells metabolism (Fig. 9).

Firstly, the phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) pathway is one of the most commonly altered signalling pathways in human cancers (123). Usually, this pathway is activated by mutations in tumour suppressor genes, such as PTEN, mutations in the components of PI3K complex or by aberrant signalling from receptor tyrosine kinases (124). The well-studied effector downstream of this pathway is AKT1, also called PKB. AKT1 is a crucial driver of the tumour glycolytic phenotype and stimulates ATP generation by several mechanisms, certifying that cells have the bioenergetic capacity necessary to respond to growth signals (125, 126). It stimulates glycolysis by increasing the expression of GLUTs and by phosphorylating key glycolytic enzymes, such as hexokinase and PFK2 (127). It also stimulates the kinase

mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) by phosphorylating and inhibiting its negative regulator (127). Activated mTOR stimulates lipid and protein biosynthesis and cell growth in response to sufficient nutrient and energy conditions (128). Also, causes indirectly other metabolic alterations by activating transcription factors such as the hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF1) even under normoxic conditions.



Figure 9. Signalling pathways driving metabolic alterations into glycolytic phenotype. Multiple oncogenic signalling pathways can drive the shift from normal cells (a) to aerobic glycolysis in tumour cells (b). PI3K activates AKT, which stimulates glycolysis by regulating glycolytic enzymes and activating mTOR. LKB1, a tumour suppressor, opposes the glycolytic phenotype by inhibiting mTOR, through activation of AMPK. mTOR alters metabolism by increasing HIF1 activity, which starts an hypoxiaadaptive transcriptional programme. MYC cooperates with HIF in activating several genes that encode glycolytic proteins. The tumour suppressor p53 counteracts the glycolytic phenotype by suppressing glycolysis, through the activation of TIGAR, an apoptosis regulator and increasing mitochondrial metabolism via SCO2 and controlling the expression of PTEN. OCT1 also acts in an opposite way, activates the transcription of genes responsible for glycolysis and suppresses the oxidative phosphorylation. The dashed lines indicate loss of p53 function. MCT - monocarboxylate transporter; GLUT - glucose transporters; TIGAR - Tp53-induced Glycolysis and Apoptosis Regulator; SCO2 - synthesis of cytochrome c oxidase subunit 2; PKM2 - pyruvate kinase M2; PDH - pyruvate dehydrogenase; PDK pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase; LKB1 - liver kinase B1; AMPK - AMP-activated protein kinase; HIF hypoxia-inducible factor; mTOR- mammalian target of rapamycin; PTEN - phosphatase and tensin homolog; PI3K - phosphoinositide 3-kinase (129).

Other altered pathways are the HIF1 and MYC-dependent signalling. The HIF1 is one of the major transcription factors responsible for the alterations in gene expression in response to low oxygen conditions. After activated, HIF1 amplifies the transcription of genes encoding GLUTs and most glycolytic enzymes (130). Besides that, HIF1 also activates the pyruvate dehydrogenase kinases (PDKs), which inactivates the mitochondrial pyruvate dehydrogenase complex and thereby reduce the flow of pyruvate into the mitochondria (131-133). This reduction in pyruvate flux decreases the rate of oxidative phosphorylation, reinforcing the glycolytic phenotype. Regarding MYC, an oncogenic transcription factor, it also has numerous important effects on cell metabolism. It seems that MYC can collaborate with HIF in the activation of several GLUTs, glycolytic enzymes, LDH and PDK1 (134).

Also, the AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) pathway is altered in cancer cells. AMPK is a key sensor of energy status and has a crucial role in cellular responses to metabolic stress. AMPK becomes activated, during periods of stress, in response to an increased AMP/ATP ratio, and is responsible for shifting cells to an oxidative metabolic phenotype and inhibit cell proliferation (135, 136). Thus, cancer cells need to overcome this checkpoint in order to proliferate in response to activated growth signalling. Many oncogenic mutations and pathways can suppress AMPK signalling, allowing cancer cells to divide under abnormal nutrient conditions (137). It seems that mutations on liver kinase B1 (LKB1), which is the upstream kinase necessary for AMPK activation, are tumorigenic due the resulting decrease in AMPK signalling and loss of mTOR inhibition (137). The AMPK loss allows the activation of mTOR and HIF1, which support the shift towards glycolytic metabolism.

Finally, p53 is also an important regulator of metabolism, since it activates the expression of hexokinase 2 (HK2), which converts glucose into glucose-6-phosphate (G-6-P) (138, 139). However, p53 inhibits the glycolytic pathway through upregulation of the expression of TP53-induced glycolysis and apoptosis regulator (TIGAR), enzyme that decreases the levels of the glycolytic activator F-2,6-P (140). In addition, p53 also can promote oxidative phosphorylation by activating the expression of synthesis of cytochrome c oxidase subunit 2 (SCO2), which is required for this process (141). Thus, the p53 loss might also play a crucial role in the metabolic alterations in cancer cells into glycolytic phenotype. OCT1, a ubiquitous transcript factor, initiated a transcriptional programme which can cooperate with the loss of p53 and supports the resistance to oxidative stress. OCT1 regulates several genes responsible for increasing glucose metabolism and reduce mitochondrial respiration (142).

In this context, it is expected that more aggressive, androgen-independent stages of prostate cancer produce more lactate when compared to the androgen-dependent phases of the disease with lower proliferative rates. This has been demonstrated by the findings showing increased activity of LDH and MCT4, which justify the higher lactate production observed in cell line models mimicking androgen-independent prostate cancer (35). Also, glycolytic metabolism itself was upregulated in prostate cancer cells, by the increased expression of the GLUTs and limiting glycolytic enzyme PFK1 (35).

# 4. Generalities on endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs)

#### 4.1 Classification

Endocrine-disrupting chemicals (EDCs) are defined by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency as the compounds that can interfere with the synthesis, secretion, transport, binding or elimination of natural hormones in the body, which are responsible for the maintenance of homeostasis, reproduction, development and/or behaviour (143).

These agents can be classified into different categories according to their chemical origin, source or physiological mode of action. Regarding their chemical origin, EDCs can be separated in two groups, those that occur naturally, such as phytoestrogens (e.g. genistein) and natural estrogens (e.g. 17-B-estradiol), and those that are synthesized, such as bis phenol A, vinclozolin and dioxins (144).

Concerning their source, EDCs can be grouped in natural and artificial hormones (e.g. phytoestrogens and contraceptive pills, respectively), drugs with hormonal side effects (e.g. naproxen and metoprolol), and industrial and household chemicals (e.g. phthalates, fire retardants and plasticizers) (144, 145).

Finally, concerning the mode of action and physiological responses, these compounds can be grouped into four categories: xenoestrogens, xenoandrogens, antiestrogens and antiandrogens. However, it is important to emphasise that there are chemicals that can exhibit more than one of the previously mentioned behaviour. Xenoestrogens consist in a group of chemicals that interfere with the endocrine system by mimicking estrogens, thus, binding the estrogen receptors (ERs) as agonists and displaying estrogenic properties (146-148). On the other hand, xenoandrogens represent a set of substances that can disrupt the endocrine homeostasis mimicking androgens actions by its interaction with the AR as agonists (149, 150). Antiestrogens and antiandrogens are the class of EDCs, which antagonize ERs and AR, respectively. These groups of compounds act as antagonists by blocking or reducing ERs and AR activity deeply disturbing hormonal actions and affecting several physiological responses in a wide range of tissues (151-154).

Endocrine disruptors are present in the air that we breathe, the water that we drink and in the soil in which our food is cultivated (155). Thus, exposure to EDCs can occur by numerous ways, such as drinking contaminated water, breathing contaminated air, ingesting food or contacting contaminated soil that has been exposed to pesticides, plasticizers, and other compounds used in agriculture, industry and household applicants (156). Many of these EDCs end up in the aquatic ambient and make water a potential source of these chemicals, since the water treatments like flocculation, sedimentation, filtration and chlorination are not able to eliminate all the contaminants (157-160). Other major source of exposure are the industries due to their waste material and their potential adverse effects on environment (161). This material can contain pharmaceutical products such birth control pills and other sources of EDCs from several detergents, soaps, plastics, food and some personal care products (162, 163). Lastly, also the use of pesticides, insecticides and herbicides in agriculture represents another source of exposure to these compounds. Some EDCs are degraded in the environment for example by sunlight, bacteria and chemical processes, while others persist in the environment with variable time range (164).

Besides inhalation and food consumption there are other routes of exposure, namely, the contact with skin, through which our body can contact with pesticides, brominated flame retardants and cosmetics, personal care products and sunscreens. Another case is the intravenous route, for which the main example are the phthalates, commonly present in intravenous tubing, and using this route to enter the human body. Lastly, human body can get exposed to these chemicals without being in direct contact with them, which encompasses biological transfer from placenta and maternal milk (165).

There are other relevant aspects to be considered for a better understanding of the endocrine disruption. Firstly, the age of exposure is crucial since EDCs may have different effects in adults when compared with the developing fetus or infants (145), since these chemicals have a greater risk in the early development period rather than in adulthood. Moreover, some studies have shown that the harmful effects of EDCs may be passed to subsequent generations. Latency from exposure is another important matter, since the disease resulting from endocrine disruption may not be manifested during the exposure period, it might be manifested in adulthood or during aging (145). Another important feature of endocrine disruption is the effects of different classes of EDCs at the same time, which can be additive or even synergistic since populations aren't exposed only to a single compound (145). Lastly, the concentration of EDCs and the low dose effects are also very important since it has to be overcome the idea that EDCs only exert their effects at high concentrations (166-168).

#### 4.2 Mechanism of action

EDCs can exert their effects through several mechanisms affecting directly endocrine organs and also at systemic level by altering endocrine homeostasis and the hormonal actions. Below, the evidence for the principal mechanisms underlying EDCs mode of action will be presented.

The most well-known mechanisms used by EDCs is the activation (e.g. xenoestrogens and xenoandrogens) or blocking (e.g. antiestrogens and antiandrogens) of nuclear receptors (NRs), a class of specific receptor proteins that act as transcription factors and playing a crucial role in the modulation of the gene expression network in target cells (169, 170). The effects mediated through NRs are sustained by receptor binding to the hormone-responsive elements, consensus DNA sequences in the promoter region of target genes, as well as, by the receptor interaction with other co-activators and co-repressors proteins (171, 172). The main NRs targeted by EDCs are the classical steroid NRs, ERs and AR. However, EDCs can also bind other

members of the NRs family, such as the subfamily of estrogen-related receptors (ERRs), the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), the constitutive androstane receptor (CAR), the pregnane X receptor (PXR), the peroxisome-proliferator activated receptor (PPAR), the retinoid acid receptor (RAR) and the thyroid receptor (TR) (173, 174). Activation of above-mentioned receptors by EDCs and the downstream up- or down-regulation of their target genes affect the normal action of endogenous hormones (estrogens and androgens), by interfering with their actions with target receptors, namely ER and AR, leading to consequences both at hormonal and reproductive levels (172). Finally, the (de)regulatory actions of EDCs over gene transcription have also been linked to their effects modulating the population of small non-coding RNAs (175-177).

More recently, rapid nongenomic actions of EDCs, by its interaction with plasma membrane receptors, and not depending on the regulation of gene transcription, also have been reported. Briefly, the mechanisms of rapid responses involve second messenger-triggered signal cascades, with the most typical example being the case of membrane-bound estrogen receptors: mER $\alpha$ , mER $\beta$  and the G protein-coupled estrogen receptor (GPER or GPR30) (178). An example of a nongenomic mechanism mediated by mER $\alpha$  and mER $\beta$  is the increase of intracellular calcium (Ca<sup>2+</sup>) levels driven by a rapid increase in Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx, which can promote changes in intra- and extra-cellular processes, cell motility and rapid hormone secretion (179). Concerning GPER, its activation by EDCs has been linked to the deregulation of the hormonal balance with impact in a broad range of tissues (180-182).

Besides directly interfering with NRs and affecting the array of genes expressed in a specific cell at a given moment, EDCs can also modulate the epigenetic panorama in target tissues and cells. The major epigenetic changes induced by EDCs are DNA methylation and histone modifications, leading, for example, to an altered expression of tumor suppressor genes and increased susceptibility to carcinogenesis (183-186). Moreover, it has been established that early life exposure to EDCs altering gene expression via epigenetic mechanisms is a feature that can be heritable in successive generations (187, 188).

Lastly, another mechanism through which EDCs can exert disruptive effects is by interfering with the hormone synthesis and metabolism. The activity of steroidogenic enzymes such as hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases, aromatase, sulfatase and sulfotransferases has been shown to be affected by xenoestrogens (189-195). Besides aromatase, EDCs can also inhibit other p450 enzymes that are involved in the metabolism of testosterone and estrone in the liver (196, 197). The major affected member of p450 enzymes family are cytochrome p450 (CYP)1, CYP2 and CYP3 which are responsible for drug and steroid metabolism (198-200).

From a physiological perspective, an EDC is an agent that through environmental or inappropriate developmental exposure, alters the hormonal and homeostatic systems. As major consequences of exposure to these chemicals are the effects perceived by the reproductive system, prostate, breast, lung, liver, and thyroid, as well as the metabolic changes and obesity (201). Epidemiological studies have provided evidence that the increase in the incidence and prevalence of some diseases are associated with EDCs, namely, breast, prostate, and testis cancer, as well as, diabetes, obesity and decreased fertility (201).

Metoxychlor (MXC), is a synthetic chemical with a double ring structure (Fig. 10), belonging to the group of organochlorine pesticides, which was first synthesized in 1893. The commercial production of MXC was first reported in 1946, and the compound was first registered 1948. in as а less persistent alternative pesticide to 4,4'-(2,2,2-trichloroethane-1,1-diyl)bis(chlorobenzene) (DDT) (202, 203). Since then, MXC has been used against pests such as houseflies, mosquitoes, cockroaches, and several arthropods normally found on field crops, vegetables and fruits (204). This chemical is less toxic than DDT and less persistent in the environment, however, its residue in soils and sediments is still of concern (205). It is likely that the widespread use of MXC during several decades has produced substantial environmental contamination and significant animal and human exposure to this pesticide and its transformation products (206). Classical receptor binding assays have shown that MXC can bind human  $ER\alpha$ , though with weak affinity (207). By using recombinant human  $ER\alpha$ , it was confirmed that MXC weakly competes with fluorescent nonsteroidal estrogen at 10-6M or higher concentrations (208). Thus, MXC is estimated to have approximately 1000- to 14000-fold lower binding affinity to human ER $\alpha$  compared to the natural ligand, 17B-estradiol (207). Concerning ERB, MXC has a lower binding capability or no affinity to this ER subtype when compared with ER $\alpha$  (208).



Methoxychlor

Figure 10. Structure of methoxychlor. (Adapted from (208)).

Due to the above mentioned activity, MXC has been studied for its toxicological effects, which includes carcinogenicity, reproductive and developmental toxicities, neurotoxicity, immunotoxicity and estrogenic activities (209-215). Moreover, exposure to MXC results in reduced fertility and ovulation with alterations in specific gene expression, and folliculogenesis in the ovary (216). In addition, MXC disturbs spermatogenesis and reduces the size of the testes, prostate, and seminal vesicles in males (217). The acute LD50 in rat is approximately 6000mg/kg body weight (218). At dose levels lower than LD50, MXC has been shown to affect the testes. Weanling rats fed with 1% of MXC displayed histopathological changes in the testes, accessory glands and kidneys (219). MXC can stimulate proliferation of ER-positive breast cancer MCF-7 cells by up-regulating genes linked with the progression of cell cycle whereas downregulating anti-proliferative genes (210). The cell-stimulating effect of MXC is thought to be ER-mediated since co-treatment with ICI 182720, a synthetic antiestrogen, clearly blocked the effect (211).

#### 5. EDCs and prostate cancer

Nowadays, there is increasing evidence both from epidemiology and animal models studies that some EDCs may influence the development or progression of prostate cancer (220-222). These effects appear to be linked to the capability of these compounds to interfere with estrogen signalling, either through interacting with ERs or by influencing steroid metabolism and altering estrogen levels within the body (223). It has been found a link between prostate cancer rates and pesticides, where chronic or intermittent exposures to these chemicals may contribute to higher rates of this disease. Six pesticides (chlorpyriphos, fonofos, coumaphos, phorate, permethrin and butylate) of 45 commonly used in agricultural activities showed correlation with exposure and increased prostate cancer in men with a familial history, suggesting gene-environment interactions (221, 224). In addition, chlorpyriphos, fonofos and phorate strongly inhibit CYP1A2 and CYP3A4, which are responsible for metabolize estradiol, estrone and testosterone (196, 197). Moreover, these two enzymes are expressed by human prostate and responsible for intraprostatic metabolism of steroids, thus raising the possibility that exposure to these compounds may interfere with the steroid hormone metabolism and alter steroid balance and availability, which in turn may lead to increased prostate cancer risk (225, 226).

Maternal exposure to diethylstilbestrol (DES) during pregnancy was found to cause more extensive prostatic squamous metaplasia in human male offspring than observed with maternal estradiol alone (227). Thus, men exposed prenatally to DES may be at increased risk for development of prostate cancer later in life (228). Also in rodents, it was verified that marked abnormalities in the adult prostate including increased susceptibility to carcinogenesis occur with early exposure to DES (229-231).

Concerning bisphenol-A (BPA) a widely-distributed EDC, evidence from both rodent models and humans prostate cell lines indicate that this chemical influences carcinogenesis, modulate prostate cancer cell proliferation and in some tumours, stimulates their progression. Early life exposure to BPA may increase susceptibility to hormonal carcinogenesis in the prostate gland, possibly by developmentally reprogramming carcinogenic risk (184, 232). Some alterations in DNA methylation patterns in multiple cell signalling genes in BPA-exposed prostates have been identified, which suggests that environmentally doses of BPA "imprint" the developing prostate through epigenetic alterations (184, 232).

The effect of BPA on human prostate cancer cells harbouring an AR point mutation (AR-T877A) frequently found in advanced prostate cancers was investigated (233). It was observed that 1 nM of BPA activates AR-T877A in transcriptional assays and leads to cell cycle progression and cellular proliferation *in vitro* in the absence of androgen. As BPA had no effect on wild-type AR, these data indicate that this gain-of-function AR mutant attained the ability to use BPA as an agonist (234). Experiments performed in rats showed that even a brief neonatal exposure to a low dose of BPA significantly increased the incidence and grade of PIN lesions following adult estrogen exposure (235).

An epidemiologic study of capacitor manufacturing plant workers highly exposed to PCBs demonstrated a strong exposure-response relationship for prostate cancer mortality (236). This finding corroborates other previous correlations between PCBs 153 and 180 and prostate cancer risk in electric utility workers (237, 238). On rat prostate cells a chemical called Aroclor-1254, a mixture of 60 PCB pollutants, was tested and showed to disrupt gap junctions, expression of connexin 32 and 43 and increase double-stranded DNA breaks suggesting that PCBs might be able to transform prostate cell leading to carcinogenesis (239).

Some reports indicated that developmental exposure to UV filters can alter rat prostate gland development and estrogen target genes expression, thus, increasing the possibility that fetal prostate might be affected following maternal use of these compounds (240, 241). Also, cadmium, a metal ion known to bind ERs and mimic estrogens actions, was reported to have proliferative effects in human prostate cells in vitro through an ER-dependent mechanism. Cadmium exposure was also associated with the acquisition of androgen independence (242). Moreover, prostatic tumours have been shown to be experimentally induced by oral exposure to cadmium (243, 244). Another chemical associated with prostate cancer is arsenic, with some data showing an association between inorganic arsenic exposure from the environment and prostate cancer incidence and mortality in the human population (245). It is documented that arsenic mediated some of these effects specifically through interaction with ERs and activation of estrogen-regulated genes (246). A study conducted in prostate epithelial cells reported that arsenic can induce malignant transformation and drive them toward an androgen-independent state. It was shown that this effect might be mediated through Ras-MAPK pathways and it is possible that the membrane ERs may be involved in this mechanism (247).

Despite the above-mentioned reports demonstrating the strong relationship between prostate cancer and estrogen-like EDCs, together with the fact that MXC is one of the main EDCs with the ability to mimic estrogens, very few data are available concerning its liaison with the development and progression of prostate cancer.

The "ins and outs" of prostate metabolism towards carcinogenesis: the case of methoxychlor

### II. AIM

Several reports have been showing significant variations in the incidence of prostate cancer between populations living in different areas. These differences can probably be associated with lifestyle habits, including the exposition to a set of environmental substances or compounds that may have a role in the aetiology of disease. A recent study has shown that the majority of cancers are a consequence of extrinsic factors (environment) instead of being just a question of "bad luck" (248), which has challenged the concept of cancer aetiology and highlighted the importance of environment in the development of oncological diseases. EDCs are a group of environmental chemicals that can mimic or alter hormone signalling being able to exert effects at very low doses, over the years, and even across generations, which also have been implicated in carcinogenesis. In the case of prostate, it is likely to assume that EDCs may interfere with estrogen signalling contributing to carcinogenesis since alterations in estrogens levels were shown to affect prostate cell survival and death, and prostate growth and development. Methoxychlor is a chlorinated pesticide widely dispersed in the environment because of its use in agricultural activities, and several reports have demonstrated its estrogenic properties.

Although it is well known that hormonally active compounds have the potential to affect human health adversely, and that the metabolic reprogramming is a known hallmark of cancer, the actions of these chemicals inducing metabolic alterations towards the malignant transformation of prostate remain to be clarified.

The present dissertation aims to clear up these questions by:

- Analysing the effects of methoxychlor on proliferation and apoptosis of cell line models mimicking different stages of prostate cancer;
- Studying the effect of methoxychlor as a (de)regulator of metabolism in distinct cell line models of prostate cancer, as a strategy to clarify the relationship between metabolism and prostate cancer;
- Evaluating the possible relationship between the action of methoxychlor and prostate carcinogenesis;

The "ins and outs" of prostate metabolism towards carcinogenesis: the case of methoxychlor

## **III. MATERIAL AND METHODS**

#### 1. Cell lines

The human non-neoplastic prostate epithelial cell line PNT1A, and the human prostate cancer cell lines LNCaP and PC3 were purchased from the European Collection of Cell Cultures (ECACC, Salisbury, UK). The LNCaP cell line was derived from a lymph node metastasis of prostate cancer and is androgen-responsive (249). PC3 cells were derived from bone metastasis and are considered non-responsive to androgens (250). Thus, LNCaP and PC3 cells represent different stages of the disease and have been commonly used as *in vitro* models of androgen-dependent and androgen-independent phases of prostate cancer, respectively (35, 251).

#### 2. Cell culture and methoxychlor treatment

Both neoplastic and non-neoplastic prostate cell lines were cultured and maintained in RPMI 1640 phenol red culture medium (Sigma-Aldrich, St.Louis, MO, USA), supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Sigma-Aldrich) and 1% penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich), in an air incubator at  $37^{\circ}$ C equilibrated with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. At 60% of confluence, the culture medium was replaced by phenol red-free RPMI 1640 medium containing 5% charcoal-stripped FBS (CS-FBS) (Sigma-Aldrich), which is steroid hormones-free among other components. After maintenance for additional 24 hours in this culture medium, cells were exposed to different concentrations of the EDC methoxychlor (MXC) (Sigma-Aldrich). The MXC stock solution was prepared by dissolving 35 mg of MXC in 1 ml of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) resulting in a 100mM MXC solution. All other MXC work solutions were prepared from the stock through 1:10 serial dilutions. Cells were stimulated or not with 0  $\mu$ M, 0.1  $\mu$ M, 1  $\mu$ M, 10  $\mu$ M and 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 and 72 hours through replacement of culture medium by CS-FBS alone or containing MXC. This range of experimental concentrations of MXC has already been used and described in the literature (210, 252). After treatment, cells were trypsinized and harvested for posterior analysis. Culture medium of MXC-treated and untreated cells was collected for measurement of extracellular metabolites.

### 3. Cell viability assay

PNT1A (10000 cells/well), LNCaP (15000 cells/well) and PC3 (4500 cells/well) cells were grown in 96-well plates with 100  $\mu$ L of culture medium and cell viability was assessed by the MTT assay at 48 hours and 72 hours after treatment with MXC (0  $\mu$ M, 0.1  $\mu$ M, 1  $\mu$ M, 10  $\mu$ M and 100  $\mu$ M). The MTT stock solution (5mg/ml) (Sigma-Aldrich) was prepared by dissolving the powder in phosphate buffer saline (PBS) at pH 7.4 and filtered. After MXC treatment, 10  $\mu$ L of MTT stock solution was added and cells were incubated in the dark for 4 hours at 37°C. Briefly, MTT, a yellow tetrazole, is reduced to formazan in living cells, which allows to assess cell viability as indicated by its metabolic activity. After incubation, the medium and MTT solution were carefully removed. A solubilisation solution was added, 100  $\mu$ L DMSO, to

dissolve the insoluble formazan into a coloured solution (purple). The absorbance was measured spectrophotometrically using the xMark<sup>™</sup>Microplate Absorbance Spectrophotometer (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA) at 570nm and the value of absorbance is directly proportional to the number of viable cells.

#### 4. Total protein extraction

Total proteins were isolated from human prostate cells using the radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer (RIPA buffer) (150 mM NaCl, 1% Nonidet-P40 substitute, 0.5% Na-deoxycholate, 0.1% SDS, 50 mM Tris, 1 mM EDTA) supplemented with 1% protease inhibitors cocktail (Applichem, Darmstadt, Germany) and 10% phenylmehtylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF) (Fisher, Darmstadt, Germany). Samples were kept on ice (20 minutes) and occasionally mixed. Then, samples were centrifugated at 14,000 rpm for 20 minutes at 4°C, and total proteins (supernatant) were recovered to a fresh eppendorf tube. Total protein concentration was assessed using the Bradford method (253) with Bio-Rad protein assay dye reagent concentrate (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Briefly, in a 96-well plate, 1 µL of protein sample was mixed with 40 µL of Bradford reagent and 159 µL of milli-Q water to reach a total volume of 200  $\mu$ L. In the blanks, 1  $\mu$ L of RIPA buffer was added instead of 1  $\mu$ L of protein sample. The absorbance was measured spectrophotometrically (xMark<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer, Bio-Rad) at 595nm. The standard curve for protein quantification was obtained in the same way using serial concentrations of bovine serum albumin (BSA).

#### 5. Western blot analysis

Total proteins of all cell lines (25µg) were heat-denatured at 100°C for 5 minutes and resolved on 12,5% sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). The electrophoresis was performed at 200 V for 50 minutes, approximately. Then, proteins were electrotransferred to polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes (Bio-Rad) at 750mA for 90 minutes. Membranes were blocked with 5% skimmed dried milk for 1 hour and then incubated overnight at 4°C with rabbit anti-Bax (1:1000, #2772, Cell Signalling Technology), anti-Bcl-2 (1:1000, #2876, Cell Signalling Technology), anti-caspase-9 (1:1000, p35, H-170, SC-8355, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), anti-FasR (1:500, A-20, SC-1023, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), anti-FasL (1:500, C-178, SC-6237, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), anti-p53 (1:1000, FL-393, SC-6243, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), anti-GLUT1 (1:1000, CBL242, Millipore), anti-GLUT2 (1:1000, SC-9117, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), anti-GLUT3 (1:1000, H-50, SC-30107, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), anti-LDH (1:10000, EP15664, Abcam), anti-PFK1 (1:1000, H-55, SC-67028, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), and anti-MCT4 (1:1000, H-90, SC-50329, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) primary antibodies. A mouse anti-B-actin antibody (1:10000, A5441, Sigma-Aldrich) was used for protein loading control in all analyses. After washing, the incubation of membranes with the goat anti-rabbit (1:40000, IgG-HRP, SC-2004, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) or goat antimouse (1:40000, IgG-HRP, SC-2005, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) secondary antibody proceeded for 1 hour. At the end, membranes were washed, incubated with the ECL substrate (Bio-Rad) for 5 minutes, and scanned with ChemidocTM MP Imaging System (Bio-Rad). Band densities were obtained by the volumetric analysis tool from Bio-Rad Image Lab 5.1 software and normalized with the respective β-actin band density.

### 6. Quantification of extracellular metabolites

The concentration of glucose and lactate in the culture medium of untreated and MXC-treated cells was assessed by means of spectrophotometric analysis using commercial kits (Spinreact, Girona, Spain). For glucose quantification, 1  $\mu$ L of cell culture medium from MXC-treated and nontreated cells was recovered at 0 hours and 48 hours after addition of MXC, and placed in a 96-well plate. Culture medium samples were mixed with 100  $\mu$ L of a previously prepared kit reagent and incubated at 37°C for 10 minutes, and then the absorbance values were measured at 505nm (xMark<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer, Bio-Rad). Briefly, this assay consists in the oxidation of the glucose present in the samples by the glucose oxidase present in the prepared reagent. This reaction will form hydrogen peroxide, which will react with phenol and aminophenazone (also present in the prepared reagent) to form quinone. The wells acquired a red/violet colour due to the presence of quinone and the development of colour was measured spectrophotometrically (505 nm, xMark<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer, Bio-Rad).

Regarding lactate quantification, 1  $\mu$ L of cell culture medium from MXC-treated and nontreated cells was placed in a 96 well-plate. Culture medium samples were mixed with 100  $\mu$ L of a previously prepared kit reagent and incubated at 37°C for 5 minutes, and the absorbance values were read at 505nm (xMark<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer, Bio-Rad). The principle of this assay is similar to the quantification of glucose and relies on the oxidation of lactate present in each sample by the lactate oxidase present in the prepared reagent, resulting in pyruvate and peroxide, the latter of which will be transformed in quinone by the action of peroxidase. The development of violet/red colour due to the presence of quinone was the measured parameter (absorbance at 505 nm, xMark<sup>™</sup> Spectrophotometer, Bio-Rad).

The glucose consumption and lactate production by the non-neoplastic PNT1A cells, and LNCaP and PC3 prostate cancer cell models in response to MXC were determined comparatively with the culture medium samples collected at 0 hours, and normalized for the total number of cells in each experimental group.

#### 7. LDH activity assay

The enzymatic activity of LDH in all human prostate cell lines was measured using a commercial kit (Spinreact, Girona, Spain). 1  $\mu$ L of prostate cells protein extract was added to 150  $\mu$ L of a previously prepared kit reagent in a 96-well plate and incubated for 1 minute at 37°C in the xMark<sup>™</sup> Microplate Absorbance Spectrophotometer (Bio-Rad). At this time-point, the initial absorbance was acquired, followed by subsequent readings every minute for 3 minutes. All readings were taken at 340 nm with a constant temperature of 37°C. The variation of absorbance along three minutes at 37°C is directly proportional to the activity of LDH in each sample. The obtained activities were calculated by  $\mu$ g of protein and expressed as fold variation relative to the control group.

#### 8. Caspase-3 activity assay

The enzymatic activity of caspase-3 in human prostate cell lines was measured by a colorimetric method. 5  $\mu$ L of total protein extracts from each cell line were mixed with the appropriated volume of assay buffer (20mM HEPES, pH 7.4, 2mM EDTA, 0.1% CHAPS, 5mM DTT) and 200  $\mu$ M of caspase-3 substrate (Ac-DEVD-pNA) (Sigma-Aldrich) in a 96-well plate. Blank samples were performed without protein. Briefly, the reactions were left to proceed overnight at 37°C, and after caspase cleavage of Ac-DEVD-pNA, the p-nitro-aniline (pNA) (Sigma-Aldrich) product is released producing a yellow colour, which was determined spectrophotometrically at 405nm (Bio-Rad). The amount of generated pNA was calculated by extrapolation using a standard curve of free pNA, and is directly proportional to the activity of caspase-3.

### 9. Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance of differences between experimental groups was evaluated by unpaired T-test with Welch's correction or one-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey post-test, using GraphPad Prism v6.01 (GraphPad Software). Significant differences were considered when p-values <0.05. All experimental data are shown as mean ± SEM.

### **IV. RESULTS**

# 1. Methoxychlor treatment diminished the viability of human prostate cells

The viability of non-neoplastic, PNT1A, and neoplastic, LNCaP and PC3, human prostate cells in response to several concentrations (0.1, 1, 10 and 100  $\mu$ M) of MXC was evaluated by the MTT assay.

A diminished viability of PNT1A cells (Fig. 11A) was observed after exposure to MXC. Although the results obtained for 48 hours of treatment with 0.1 and 1  $\mu$ M MXC showed no significant differences when compared to control, the highest concentrations (10 and 100  $\mu$ M) caused a significant decrease in cell viability, approximately 84% and 66%, respectively. For 72 hours of treatment, no significant difference was observed using 0.1, 1 or 10  $\mu$ M of MXC, when compared with control group. However, a noticeable decrease of PNT1A proliferation of nearly 64% was obtained in the group treated with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC.

In the case of LNCaP cells (Fig. 11B), treatment with MXC for 48 hours showed no significant differences between the 0.1  $\mu$ M and the control group. This was followed by a remarkable decrease in viability of about 75%, 69% and 60% in the MXC-treated groups, 1, 10 and 100  $\mu$ M, respectively. 72 hours of treatment, did not affect the viability of LNCaP cells with 0.1 and 1  $\mu$ M concentrations of MXC when compared with non-treated group. However, the highest concentrations (10 and 100  $\mu$ M) caused a significant decrease in cell viability around 82% and 44%, respectively.

Lastly, concerning the PC3 cells (Fig. 11C), 48 hours after administration, the lowest concentrations of MXC (0.1 and 1  $\mu$ M) showed no significant differences when compared to non-treated group. On the other hand, the highest concentrations (10 and 100  $\mu$ M) caused a notorious decrease in cell viability of approximately 82% and 53%, respectively. Finally, for the 72 hours, it was also verified that the 0.1 and 1  $\mu$ M concentrations of MXC displayed no significant differences, whereas 10 and 100  $\mu$ M induced a significant reduction in cell viability about 83% and 55%, respectively.

Overall, in all cell lines under study, MXC decreased cell viability in a concentration and time-dependent manner.



Figure 11. Percentage of viable non-neoplastic, PNT1A (A), and neoplastic, LNCaP (B) and PC3 (C) human prostate cells after exposure to several concentrations of MXC (0.1, 1, 10 and 100  $\mu$ M) for 48 and 72 hours evaluated by the MTT assay. Results are expressed as % of control group. Error bars indicate mean ± S.E.M (n≥6). \* p<0.05; \*\* p<0.01; \*\*\* p<0.001 when compared with the control group. # p<0.05; ## p<0.01; ### p<0.001 when compared with 0.1  $\mu$ M-treated group. \$ p<0.05; \$\$ p<0.01; \$\$\$ p<0.001 when compared with 10  $\mu$ M-treated group. | p<0.05; ||| p<0.001 when compared with 10  $\mu$ M-treated group.

After analysis and integration of the obtained results on cell viability for the three human prostate cell lines under study, the 100  $\mu$ M concentration of MXC and the incubation time of 48 hours were selected for the subsequent analysis of the influence of this compound on apoptosis and glycolytic metabolism.

# 2. Apoptosis mechanisms of human prostate cells are modulated by methoxychlor

The activity of caspase-3, a main indicator of apoptosis driven by both the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways (Fig.12 A), was evaluated in oth non-neoplastic PNT1A epithelial cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cancer cells through a biochemical assay (Fig. 12 B). In the case of PNT1A treated cells, the activity of caspase-3 was significantly decreased upon treatment with MXC (about 40% relatively to control, p=0.0005, Fig. 12). Oppositely, in LNCaP and PC3-treated cells, the activity of caspase-3 was significantly increased in response to MXC (over than 2.0-fold, p=0.0003 and 1.3-fold variation relatively to control, p=0.0058, respectively) (Fig. 12).



Figure 12. Apoptosis pathways (A) and activity of caspase-3 (B) in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after treatment with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, determined by a spectrophotometric assay kit. Errors bars indicate mean ± S.E.M (n=6). \*\* p<0.01; \*\*\* p<0.001. Caspase-3 can be activated by internal or external stimuli, activating the intrinsic or mitochondrial pathway, or by several receptors at cell membrane, activating the activating extrinsic pathway. (A) In the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, the activation of death receptors at cell membrane (Fas R) will lead to the cleavage of pro-caspase 8 into its active form caspase-8, that is the executioner caspase of this pathway. In turn, caspase-8 will induce the activation of caspase-3, which is recognized as the end point of apoptosis. In the intrinsic pathway, several stimuli such as DNA damage and metabolic stress are responsible for the activation of proapoptotic protein Bax by inhibiting the antiapoptotic Bcl-2, which induces the release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria. This results in the formation nof the apoptosime and activation of caspase-9, the executioner caspase of the intrinsic pathway, which will activate caspase-3 promoting apoptosis (adapted from (254)).

The expression of the pro-apoptotic protein Bax was determined in all cells lines under study (Fig. 13A). Following the results obtained on caspase-3 activity, Bax expression was significantly decreased in PNT1A-treated cells (~ 50% reduction in the MXC group vs. control, p=0.0257, Fig. 13A) and in PC3-treated cells (~ 40% reduction in the MXC group vs. control, p=0.0338, Fig. 13A). In the case of LNCaP-treated cells, despite the significantly increased

caspase-3 activity, no significant alterations were perceived on the expression of Bax protein when compared with the non-treated group (p=0.6134, Fig. 13A).

The expression of Bcl-2, an anti-apoptotic protein known to supress the activity of Bax, was also measured. In PNT1A- and PC3-treated cells, the expression of this anti-apoptotic protein was significantly decreased (approximately 43% of reduction, p=0.0415 and over than 50% of reduction, p=0.0048, respectively, Fig. 13B) when compared with untreated groups. Concerning the MXC-treated LNCaP cells, the expression of Bcl-2 was slightly increased with no significance (p=0.5085, Fig. 13B) when compared with control.



Figure 13. Expression of proteins associated with the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis, pro-apoptotic protein Bax (A), anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 (B), Bax/Bcl-2 ratio (C) and the initiator caspase-9 (D) in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after stimulation with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot analysis after normalization with B-actin. Results are expressed as fold-variation comparatively to control (dashed line). Error bars indicate mean ± S.E.M (n=6). \* p<0.05; \*\* p<0.01. Representative blots are shown below the respective graph.

After analysis of the expression of Bax and Bcl-2 apoptotic markers, the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio, used as an indicator of a pro- or anti-apoptotic cell state was calculated (Fig. 13C). Regarding PNT1A and LNCaP-treated cells, the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio was slightly decreased with no significant alterations (p=0.6567 and p=0.0550, respectively, Fig. 13C) when compared with the non-exposed group. Finally, the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio was significantly increased (over than 1.7-fold, p=0.0276, Fig 13C) in MXC-stimulated PC3 cells when compared with untreated group.

Lastly, quantification of the expression of caspase-9 active form, the initiator caspase associated with the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis was also performed. Exposure of PNT1A cells to MXC showed no significant alterations in the expression of caspase-9 (p=0.3966, Fig. 13D) when compared to the non-treated group. In the case of LNCaP-treated cells, MXC caused a significant decrease in caspase-9 expression, approximately 78% of reduction relatively to control group (p=0.0131, Fig. 13D). Accordingly with the observed increase in caspase-3 activity, exposure of neoplastic PC3 cells to MXC induced a significant increase in caspase-9 expression, approximately to control (p=0.0355, Fig. 13D).

The expression of FAS receptor (FasR) and Fas-ligand (FasL), the two proteins that trigger the activation of the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, were also quantified (Fig. 14). In the case of PNT1A-treated cells, FasR expression was significantly decreased (~ 60% of reduction, p=0.0193, Fig. 14A) when compared with non-treated group. On the other hand, despite the decreased observed in expression of FasR in PC3-stimulated cells, no significance was found when compared to control group (p=0.1121, Fig. 14A). Concerning LNCaP-treated cells, no alterations were obtained in the expression of FasR when compared with the untreated group (p=0.7845, Fig. 14A).



Figure 14. Expression of proteins involved in the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, FasR (A) and FasL (B), in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after stimulation with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot analysis after normalization with B-actin. Results are expressed as fold-variation comparatively to control (dashed line). Error bars indicate mean  $\pm$  S.E.M (n=6). \* p<0.05; \*\* p<0.01. Representative blots are shown below the respective graph.

Regarding FasL, PNT1A-treated cells demonstrated a significantly decreased expression of this apoptosis marker (approximately 38% of reduction, p=0.0089, Fig. 14B) when compared with control group. The expression of FasL in LNCaP- and PC3-treated cells was slightly increased, however, no significance was observed relatively to the untreated groups (p=0.3526 and p=0.1250, respectively, Fig. 14B).

Finally, the expression levels of the pro-apoptotic tumour suppressor p53 protein were also measured in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP cells over MXC-treatment. The expression of p53 showed no alterations in MXC-treated PNT1A cells when compared with control group (p=0.2248, Fig. 15). Contrastingly, the expression of this marker was significantly increased in LNCaP cells stimulated with MXC (over than 3.0-fold variation, p=0.0047, Fig. 15) when compared with untreated group.



Figure 15. Expression of tumour suppressor p53 protein, in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP human prostate cells after stimulation with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot analysis after normalization with B-actin. Results are expressed as fold-variation comparatively to control (dashed line). Error bars indicate mean  $\pm$  S.E.M (n=6). \*\* p<0.01. Representative blots are shown below the respective graph.

## 3. Glycolytic metabolism of human prostate cells is stimulated by methoxychlor

The glucose consumption and lactate production by non-neoplastic, PNT1A, and neoplastic, LNCaP and PC3, human prostate cells were measured through biochemical spectrophotometric assays. In all cell line models of human prostate, a significant increase in glucose consumption was observed in MXC-treated cells when compared with the control nontreated cells (Fig. 16A). 100 µM of MXC for 48 hours of treatment augmented glucose consumption in PNT1A cells by approximately 4.4-fold variation relatively to control (p<0.001, Fig. 16A). Also, in LNCaP and PC3 cells a notorious increase in glucose consumption was observed after exposure to 100 µM MXC for 48 hours (approximately 3.83-fold and 2.64-fold variation relatively to control, respectively; p<0.001, Fig. 16A). Following the increase in glucose consumption also the lactate production was significantly augmented in the three human prostate cell lines (Fig. 16B). Lactate production was significantly increased in PNT1A cells after the treatment with the MXC by approximately 3.53-fold variation relatively to control group (p<0.001, Fig. 16B). Concerning LNCaP cells, a remarkable augment in lactate production was verified after stimulation with MXC (almost 9.5-fold variation relatively to control, p<0.001, Fig. 16B). PC3 cells also displayed a significantly increased lactate production after being exposed to MXC (nearly 2.75-fold variation relatively to control, p<0.001, Fig. 16B).



Figure 16. Glucose consumption (A) and lactate production (B) in non-neoplastic PNT1A epithelial cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after treatment with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by spectrophotometric assays. Errors bars indicate mean  $\pm$  S.E.M (n=6). \*\*\* p<0.001 comparatively with the respective controls.

In accordance with the above-exposed results of glucose consumption, altered expression of GLUT1, GLUT2, and GLUT3 was observed in human prostate cell lines after treatment with MXC (Fig. 17). The expression of GLUT1 was significantly increased in both non-neoplastic PNT1A cells (2-fold variation relatively to control, p=0.0248, Fig. 17A) and neoplastic PC3 cells (approximately 1.3-fold variation relatively to control, p=0.0274, Fig. 17A) treated with the MXC. In LNCaP cells stimulated with MXC, no significant difference was observed in GLUT1 expression (p=0.9211, Fig. 17A) when compared to the control group. Concerning GLUT2 expression, a significant decrease was found in LNCaP cells exposed to the MXC (approximately 60% relatively to control, p=0.0453, Fig. 17B). No significant alterations were observed on GLUT2 expression in both PNT1A (p=0.4674, Fig. 17B) and PC3-treated cells (p=0.4622, Fig. 17B) when compared to non-treated groups. In what concerns GLUT3 expression, it was augmented in all human prostate cell lines after MXC treatment, though, significant differences were only observed in neoplastic LNCaP (~1.5-fold variation relatively to control, p=0.0478, Fig. 17C) and PC3 (~1.4-fold variation relatively to control, p=0.0271, Fig. 17C) cells. In the case of PNT1A-treated cells, no significant alterations were found in comparison with the control group (p=0.1724, Fig. 17C).



Figure 17. Expression of metabolism-associated proteins, glucose transporters GLUT1 (A), GLUT2 (B) and GLUT3 (C), glycolytic-associated enzymes, PFK1 (D) and LDH (E), and lactate exporter MCT4 (F) in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after stimulation with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, obtained by Western blot analysis after normalization with B-actin. Results are expressed as fold-variation comparatively to control (dashed line). Error bars indicate mean  $\pm$  S.E.M (n=6). \* p<0.05; \*\* p<0.01; \*\*\* p<0.001. Representative blots are shown below the respective graph.
To evaluate the metabolization of the internalized glucose, the expression of PFK1 was analysed, which showed significant and distinct differences in response to MXC in the cell line models of human prostate. In PNT1A cells stimulated with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, a significant increase in the expression of this enzyme was observed (over than 2.0-fold variation relatively to control, p=0.0415, Fig. 17D). On the other hand, the expression of PFK1 in MXC-treated LNCaP and PC3 cells was significantly decreased compared with the respective control groups (~ 63%, p=0.0184 and ~ 34%, p=0.0331 reduction, respectively) (Fig. 17D).

The final product of glycolysis pyruvate can be converted to lactate by the activity of LDH. The expression of this enzyme was significantly decreased in both LNCaP-(approximately 53% relatively to control, p=0.0121, Fig. 17E) and PC3-treated cells (approximately 25% comparatively to control, p=0.0203, Fig. 17E). In the case of PNT1A cells treated with MXC, no significant alterations (p=0.7082, Fig. 17E) were obtained when compared with the non-treated group. Despite the diminished LDH expression observed in the neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 cells, the activity of this enzyme was clearly increased (Fig. 18). LNCaP and PC3 cells treated with 100  $\mu$ M MXC showed nearly 1.85-fold (p=0.0201) and 2.3-fold (p=0.0030) increased activity of LDH, respectively (Fig. 18). PNT1A-treated cells also displayed increased LDH activity relative to the control, though not statistically significant (p=0.0768, Fig. 18).

Lastly, the expression of MCT4, the most important exporter of lactate to the extracellular space, in non-neoplastic and neoplastic human prostate cell lines also was evaluated. MCT4 expression was significantly decreased in all prostate cell lines (Fig. 17F); PNT1A (approximately 80% reduction, p<0.001), LNCaP (nearly 61% reduction, p<0.001) and PC3 cells (about 79% reduction, p<0.001) displayed a marked decreased of MCT4 expression after stimulation with MXC in comparison with the respective control groups (Fig. 17F).



Figure 18. LDH enzymatic activity in non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 human prostate cells after treatment with 100  $\mu$ M of MXC for 48 hours, determined by spectrophotometric assay. Results are expressed as fold-variation comparatively to control. Error bars indicate mean ± S.E.M (n=6). \* p<0.05; \*\* p<0.01.

The "ins and outs" of prostate metabolism towards carcinogenesis: the case of methoxychlor

## **V. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION**

The present dissertation investigated the effect of MXC, an endocrine-disrupting chemical, in the proliferation, apoptosis and glycolytic metabolism of non-neoplastic, PNT1A, and neoplastic, LNCaP and PC3, human prostate cell lines. PNT1A cells are immortalized cells representative of a non-neoplastic prostatic epithelium, while LNCaP and PC3 cells represent different stages of metastatic prostate cancer, androgen-dependent and androgen-independent, respectively. These cell line models have been widely used to study the behaviour of prostate cancer cells, including the evaluation of cytotoxic effects by different chemicals, the resistance to apoptosis and the alterations in glycolytic metabolism.

Firstly, the analysis of the results obtained in the MTT proliferation assays allowed to conclude that, generally, all the cell lines under study showed decreased proliferation in response to MXC-treatment, in a concentration and time-dependent manner (Fig. 11). This behaviour follows the observations in the literature in similar study cases using other EDCs with estrogen-like properties (255-258). However, at least for our knowledge, this is the first report evaluating the effects of MXC in prostate cancer cells.

Nevertheless, there were notorious differences on the effect of MXC influencing the viability of neoplastic and non-neoplastic prostate cells. LNCaP cells were the most affected by MXC showing the more pronounced reduction in cell viability, followed by PC3 cells and, lastly, by the non-neoplastic PNT1A cells (Fig. 11). These differences might be explained by the cell division and metabolic activity rates, that normally are higher in cancer cells, which may lead to an increased effect of MXC diminishing cell viability (259, 260).

After integrating all the information on the effects of MXC on cell viability, the concentration of 100  $\mu$ M of MXC and the exposure time for 48 hours were selected for analysis of apoptosis and metabolism of non-neoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 cells.

Over the last decades, fundamental research has produced enormous advances in cancer biology. Among these advances, one of the most important was the discovery of genes that control apoptosis and its effects on the establishment of the malignant phenotype. It is well known that some oncogenic mutations disrupt apoptosis, leading to tumour initiation and progression. On the other hand, evidence indicates that other changes in oncogenes can promote apoptosis and produce a selective pressure to override apoptosis in several stages of carcinogenesis (261).

The caspases enzymes are homologous cysteine-dependent cell death proteases and the main executioners of apoptosis (262). They can be activated by internal or external stimuli or by several receptors at cell membrane. Independently of the stimuli, the effectiveness of apoptosis relies on the activation of caspase-3, which is recognized an end point of apoptosis (263).

Other important regulators of apoptosis are the Bcl-2 protein family members. Moreover, the ratio of proapoptotic Bax/antiapoptotic Bcl-2 proteins has been used as an indicator of the cell propensity to apoptosis, and as a useful prognostic marker in cancer (264, 265). A

higher value of this ratio, normally, represents enhanced activity of some members of caspase family, which leads to an increased apoptosis (266).

p53 is a tumour suppressor protein that acts as a transcription factor regulating the expression of downstream genes that control cell cycle and apoptosis, which includes Bax and Bcl-2 (267, 268).

The decreased viability of PNT1A-, LNCaP- and PC3-treated cells determined by the MTT assay, was followed by the altered expression and activity of some regulators of apoptosis, associated both with the extrinsic and intrinsic pathways; generally confirming the results obtained in the MTT assays (Fig. 13, 14 and 15).

In the case of PNT1A cells, despite the decrease in cell viability in response to MXC treatment, the activity of caspase 3, was significantly decreased (Fig. 12). Concerning the expression of apoptosis regulators Bax and Bcl-2 expression, both were significantly decreased in PNT1A-treated cells (Fig. 13A and B). Thus, no significant alterations were observed in the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio, as well as in the expression of caspase-9, the initiator caspase associated with the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis (Fig. 13C and D). We also evaluated the expression of modulators of the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, namely the FasR and FasL (Fig. 14). Both FasL and FasR expression levels were significantly reduced in the MXC-treated PNT1A cells, which indicates less activity of the extrinsic pathway and might explain the reduced activity of caspase-3. Despite increased expression of the apoptosis inducer and cell cycle regulator p53 has been described in PNT1A cells treated another EDC with estrogen properties, the nonylphenol (269), no significant differences were perceived in response to MXC (Fig. 15). Altogether, the results gathered in the apoptosis-related proteins indicate lower apoptotic rate in MXC-treated PNT1A cells.

Concerning LNCaP cells, and in agreement with the decreased cell viability verified in the MTT assay, the activity of caspase-3 was significantly increased in response to MXC (Fig. 12), which is indicative of augmented apoptosis. However, the analysis of the apoptosis markers of the intrinsic pathway showed no alterations in the expression levels of Bax and Bcl-2; thus, Bax/Bcl-2 ratio also was unaltered (Fig. 13A, B and C). Moreover, the expression of caspase-9 is decreased in MXC-treated cells (Fig. 13D). In the case of extrinsic pathway, the expression of both FasR and FasL was also unaltered in the LNCaP-treated cells (Fig. 14). Lastly, the most notorious alteration in these cell line after stimulation with MXC was the remarkable increase in p53 expression (Fig. 15). A possible explanation for the increased activity of caspase 3, despite the reduced activity of caspase 9, and the unchanged expression levels of Bax and Bcl-2 expression, is the fact that there are several other proapoptotic and anti-apoptotic proteins that are controlled by p53 (270, 271). p53 is known to regulate other pro-apoptotic proteins such as PUMA and Noxa that bind Bcl-2 and active proapoptotic Bax, which might be underpinning the increased caspase-3 activity in LNCaPtreated cells (270, 271). Also, it has been shown that other cell death receptors, namely, the death receptor 5 (DR5) also known as TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) receptor 2, are controlled by p53 (272-274). Since FasR showed no alteration in MXC-treated LNCaP cells, it is possible to consider that p53 can be activating another cell-death receptor responsible for the observed increase in the activity of caspase-3. This assumption would be confirmed by evaluating the expression of caspase-8, which is a target of cell-death receptors and its activation culminates with the activation of caspase-3.

Finally, regarding PC3-treated cells, the diminished cell viability obtained in MTT assay was followed by the significant increase in the activity of caspase-3 (Fig. 12). Moreover, the Bax/Bcl-2 ratio was clearly increased (Fig. 13C), as well as, the expression of caspase-9 (Fig. 13D). Concerning the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis, no significant differences were observed both in FasR and FasL expression levels in treated cells (Fig. 14). Integrating the obtained results, we can conclude that MXC treatment stimulated the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis in PC3 cells, leading to increased activity of caspase-3, and overall supporting increased apoptosis in the presence of this EDC. These findings are also in concordance with the available literature. PC3 cells treated with diethylstilbestrol, another synthetic EDC that mimics estrogens, showed augmented apoptosis (257).

One of the emerging hallmarks of cancer is the reprogramming of cell metabolism, which has been recognized, in the last years, as an interesting point for development of novel therapeutic approaches for cancer treatment (275, 276). It is well-known that to satisfy their energy necessities, cancer cells use an accelerated glycolysis rate, which allows maintaining a high rate of proliferation and an increased synthesis of macromolecules (277, 278). In order to achieve energy in a faster way, cancer cells prioritize the anaerobic pathway, even in normal oxygen conditions, which will result in an increased production of lactate, a metabolite that acidifies the tumour microenvironment enhancing the migration and invasion of cancer cells (111, 279).

Multiple molecular mechanisms converge to alter cell metabolism and provide support for the energetic needs of cancer dividing cells. In consequence of the acquisition of gain- or loss-of-function mutations in oncogenes and tumour suppressor genes, respectively, several signalling pathways are overactivated in cancer cells. This includes the PI3K, HIF, tumour suppressor p53, MYC and AMPK pathways, which have been shown to drive the metabolic alterations associated to the metabolic reprogramming of cancer cells (129). In hormonedependent cancers, such as breast and prostate cancer, the steroid hormones have also been identified as important modulators of cancer cells metabolism (251, 280-282).

Recent findings of our research group and others have demonstrated the distinct metabolic profile of neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 cells relatively to the non-neoplastic PNT1A cells, as well as the ability of androgens, the master stimulators of prostate cancer, modulating glucose handling and lactate production (35, 251, 283). With the objective of evaluating the likely potential of MXC causing development and progression of prostate cancer, the glycolytic metabolism of PNT1A, LNCaP and PC3 cells was studied.

Firstly, a significant increase in glucose consumption was observed both in nonneoplastic PNT1A cells and neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 cells treated with 100  $\mu$ M MXC for 48 hours (Fig. 16A), which was accompanied by the increased expression of GLUTs (Fig. 17). In PNT1A-treated cells, GLUT1 expression levels were significantly increased, whereas LNCaP cells displayed increased expression of GLUT3 in response to MXC. PC3-treated cells presented a notorious and significant increased expression of both glucose transporters GLUT1 and GLUT3, which supports the increase in glucose consumption. On other hand, the expression of GLUT2 showed a tendency to be decreased in all cell lines, but only presented a significant reduction in LNCaP-treated cells. GLUT2 is a GLUT family member more associated with highly glycolytic cells and glucose uptake by liver, intestine and kidney cells (284, 285). In the case of prostate cells, GLUT1 and GLUT3 are the most well-characterized transporters and have been considered as the responsible for glucose uptake in cancer cells (286, 287). Therefore, the higher expression of GLUT1 and GLUT3 might imply a higher glucose intake and explains the increased glucose consumption seen in prostate cells even when GLUT2 expression is diminished.

Following the analysis of glycolytic process, the expression of PFK1, an important enzyme that catalyses a limiting step of glycolysis, the conversion of F-6-P into F-1,6-P, was evaluated. A distinct response was observed concerning the expression of PFK1 in MXC-treated PNT1A, LNCaP and PC3 cells (Fig. 17D). In the case of PNT1A cells, PFK1 expression was increased in response to MXC, which is in concordance with the observed augmented glucose consumption and lactate production (Fig. 16). The augmented expression of PFK1 would signify a cell increased capacity to produce pyruvate via the glycolytic pathway and its conversion to lactate, which is demonstrative of the stimulation of this energy route. However, an opposite effect was observed in LNCaP- and PC3-stimulated cells, which displayed diminished expression of PFK1, despite the augmented glucose consumption and lactate production (Fig. 16).

After the limiting step under the responsibility of PFK1, the glycolytic metabolism continues with a series of reactions that will culminate with the production of pyruvate, which is then transported to the mitochondria or converted into lactate. The latter case, though less efficient energetically is faster in the production of ATP and is the preferred metabolic route of rapidly-dividing cells including cancer cells. The activity of LDH ensures the conversion of pyruvate into lactate, and the produced lactate is then exported into the extracellular space by the MCTs, namely by MCT4 (Fig. 8) (288, 289).

The results obtained in response to the administration of MXC showed that exposure to this EDC, increased the activity of LDH in both neoplastic LNCaP and PC3 cells (Fig. 18), despite the fact that its expression levels were diminished. As discussed-above, the increased activity of LDH is indicative that MXC stimulates the glycolytic pathway in prostate cancer cells, and supports the increased lactate export observed in MXC-treated cells. However, PFK1 expression was diminished in LNCaP and PC3 cells treated with MXC indicating that less pyruvate might being produced. A possibility to explain these findings is that an increased activity of the LDH enzyme results in a higher lactate turnover despite the lower pyruvate production, and this lactate overproduction via pyruvate is a typical event in neoplastic cells. Also, it cannot be excluded from the discussion that additional pyruvate is being generated by

other metabolic routes, namely, glutaminolysis. This metabolic pathway encompasses cleavage of glutamine into glutamate, resulting in the production of pyruvate via citric acid cycle; pyruvate can leave mitochondria and generate lactate (290). Moreover, the activity of the enzyme alanine transaminase (ALT), which catalyses the reversible reaction that converts alanine into pyruvate could also contribute to the production of pyruvate, which in turn by the action of LDH can be converted to lactate. Finally, we must consider the hypothesis that despite PFK1 expression is diminished, its activity might be increased, and this can also explain the increased production of lactate. In the case of the non-neoplastic PNT1A cells, the increased lactate production upon MXC treatment is supported by the expect enhanced pyruvate production in consequence of increased expression levels of PFK1 and, though not followed by the altered expression or activity of LDH.

Concerning MCT4, its expression levels were clearly diminished after MXC-stimulation of all cell lines, non-neoplastic and neoplastic (Fig. 17F). As mentioned earlier, MXC stimulated the glycolytic pathway, as indicated by the enhanced glucose consumption and lactate production, which was supported by the increased expression of GLUTs and LDH activity. The down-regulated expression of MCT4, not supportive of the enhanced glycolytic metabolism and augmented lactate production, lead us to consider the possibility that other lactate exporter MCT family member would be involved, specifically MCT1. This is further sustained by the reports showing that MCT1 is expressed in both non-neoplastic and neoplastic prostate cell lines, as well as its capacities in the import and export of lactate in cancer cells (291, 292). The export of lactate by cancer cells is thought to be essentially mediated by both MCT1 and MCT4 since these are MCTs usually upregulated in cancers. However, in MCF7 breast cancer cells, MCT1 was shown as the main transporter involved in lactate handling, since its inhibition induced cell death through disruption of lactate export, glycolysis and glutathione synthesis (293). Moreover, MCT1 expression was shown to be elevated in glycolytic tumours, and high MCT1 expression predicts poor prognosis in breast and lung cancer patients (294, 295).

In conclusion, the results obtained in the present dissertation showed that MXC diminished the viability of both non-neoplastic and neoplastic prostate, but with a distinct response in the apoptotic cell death. The rate of apoptosis was augmented in LNCaP and PC3 cells after treatment with MXC whereas in PNT1A cells apoptosis was diminished. The decrease in apoptosis is a feature that has been linked to malignant transformation (103), which indicates that this EDC can modulate the phenotype of human prostate epithelial cells towards carcinogenesis. Moreover, it was shown that MXC disrupts the metabolism of PNT1A, LNCaP and PC3 cells stimulating the glycolytic pathway. The increase in the glycolytic flux, resulting in a higher production of lactate, alters tumour microenvironment and has been recognized as a critical aspect in initiation and progression of cancers (296). Therefore, it is liable to assume that the enhanced glycolytic metabolism observed in PNT1A cells after MXC treatment, may in some way, stimulate the malignant transformation of prostate cells. It is also known that lactate production contributes to acidification of the tumour

microenvironment, a feature that has been shown to allow the migration of cancer cells, favoring invasion and metastization (296). In addition, the lactate in the tumour microenvironment also has been shown to play a relevant role suppressing the immune system, which favors tumour progression. Following this rationale, the observed stimulatory effects of MXC over the glycolytic pathway of neoplastic prostate cells indicate that this EDC could prone the progression of prostate cancer. The increased apoptosis obtained might be a selective pressure to override apoptosis during prostate carcinogenesis.

The findings of this dissertation corroborate the existing evidence indicating the harmful effects of EDCs in general and MXC in particular, as well as, their actions as carcinogens. Also, the results obtained alert for the concern of using these chemicals and the need of defining the time points, exposure routes and at which concentrations safety is guaranteed. Moreover, apoptosis and metabolic alterations are important biological processes at the interplay of other human diseases, and the results obtained herein also highlight the impact of MXC and its side effects for example in diabetes, obesity, and infertility.

## **VI. FUTURE PERSPECTIVES**

The present dissertation demonstrated that MXC diminished the viability of both nonneoplastic and neoplastic human prostate cells whereas stimulating its glycolytic metabolism. The metabolic alterations observed were sustained by the altered expression of GLUTs and LDH activity but in the case of PFK1 expression the results were not entirely coherent with the enhanced glycolytic flux. So, it is pertinent to confirm if PFK1 activity is augmented despite its diminished expression. Another interesting approach would be the investigation of the alternative sources of pyruvate that could compensate the diminished expression of PFK1, such as glutaminolysis and the alanine cycle. For example, analyzing the activity of ALT could be indicative that other metabolic pathways are generating pyruvate and contributing to the enhanced glycolytic profile.

Moreover, it was shown that MXC suppressed apoptosis in the non-neoplastic prostate cells, which can be a relevant step towards carcinogenesis. This decrease in apoptosis occurred through the reduction of FasL and FasR, modulators of the extrinsic pathway of apoptosis. However, it would be interesting to confirm whether the expression of caspase-8 is also reduced and if other receptors besides FasR, for example DR5, could be contributing to the suppressed apoptosis in PNT1A cells.

In a near future, it would also be interesting to study the effect of MXC in non-neoplastic human prostate epithelial cell lines over longer periods of exposure and at lower concentrations, evaluating their metabolic profiles, rate of proliferation and apoptosis, as well as, the epithelial-mesenchymal transition. This complementary strategy to the present study, importantly, will assess the effects of this compound in a long-term exposure, which is an experimental design closer to the reality since exposure to this type of chemicals usually occurs on a constant and prolonged base.

Another interesting approach would be the study of the *in vivo* effects of MXC. After the study performed that contributed to disclose the effects of MXC *in vitro* using human prostate cell lines, it would be determinant to confirm if these effects are maintained or can be potentiated in *in vivo* models since MXC and other EDCs are partially metabolized in the liver before they can reach other cells. In the case of MXC, it is known that liver metabolization produces other metabolites with estrogen-like properties also, and in some cases with higher affinity for ERs than the MXC itself. Thus, it is also pertinent to evaluate whether these metabolites can synergize with MXC and enhance the carcinogenic effects of this compound.

Despite the conclusions that were drawn, the results obtained in the present thesis opened new perspectives of research to further explore the association of MXC with the development and progression of prostate cancer.

The "ins and outs" of prostate metabolism towards carcinogenesis: the case of methoxychlor

## **VII. REFERENCES**

1. Bhavsar A, Verma S. Anatomic imaging of the prostate. BioMed research international. 2014;doi:10.1155/2014/728539.

2. Lee CH, Akin-Olugbade O, Kirschenbaum A. Overview of prostate anatomy, histology, and pathology. Endocrinology and metabolism clinics of North America. 2011;40(3):565-75.

3. Wilson JD, Griffin JE, Leshin M, George FW. Role of gonadal hormones in development of the sexual phenotypes. Human genetics. 1981;58(1):78-84.

4. Berry SJ, Coffey DS, Walsh PC, Ewing LL. The development of human benign prostatic hyperplasia with age. The Journal of urology. 1984;132(3):474-9.

5. McVary KT. BPH: epidemiology and comorbidities. The American journal of managed care. 2006;12(5 Suppl):S122-8.

6. McNeal JE. The zonal anatomy of the prostate. The prostate. 1981;2(1):35-49.

7. McNeal JE. Anatomy of the prostate and morphogenesis of BPH. Progress in clinical and biological research. 1984;145:27.

8. Frick J, Aulitzky W. Physiology of the prostate. Infection. 1991;19:S115-S8.

9. Young B, Woodford P, O'Dowd G. Wheater's Functional Histology E-Book: A Text and Colour Atlas. 6th edition ed: Elsevier Health Sciences. 2013.

10. Hayward SW, Cunha GR. The prostate: development and physiology. Radiologic Clinics of North America. 2000;38(1):1-14.

11. Cohen P, Graves H, Peehl DM, Kamarei M, Giudice LC, Rosenfeld RG. Prostate-specific antigen (PSA) is an insulin-like growth factor binding protein-3 protease found in seminal plasma. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 1992;75(4):1046-53.

12. Blum R, Gupta R, Burger PE, Ontiveros CS, Salm SN, Xiong X, et al. Molecular signatures of the primitive prostate stem cell niche reveal novel mesenchymal-epithelial signaling pathways. PloS one. 2010;5(9):13024.

13. Bonkhoff H. Neuroendocrine cells in benign and malignant prostate tissue: morphogenesis, proliferation, and androgen receptor status. The Prostate. 1998;36(S8):18-22.

14. Huang J, Yao JL, di Sant'Agnese PA, Yang Q, Bourne PA, Na Y. Immunohistochemical characterization of neuroendocrine cells in prostate cancer. The Prostate. 2006;66(13):1399-406.

15. Aumüller G, Seitz J. Protein secretion and secretory processes in male accessory sex glands. International review of cytology. 1990;121:127-231.

16. Regan J, Russo A, Putte CV. Seeley's essentials of anatomy & physiology. 9th Edition ed: McGraw-Hill. 2015.

17. Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. International journal of cancer. 2015;136(5):359-86.

18. Lee J, Demissie K, Lu S, Rhoads GG. Cancer incidence among Korean-American immigrants in the United States and native Koreans in South Korea. Cancer Control. 2007;14(1):78-85.

19. Center MM, Jemal A, Lortet-Tieulent J, Ward E, Ferlay J, Brawley O, et al. International variation in prostate cancer incidence and mortality rates. European urology. 2012;61(6):1079-92.

20. Bray F, Ferlay J, Laversanne M, Brewster D, Gombe Mbalawa C, Kohler B, et al. Cancer Incidence in Five Continents: Inclusion criteria, highlights from Volume X and the global status of cancer registration. International journal of cancer. 2015;137(9):2060-71.

21. Shin H-R, Masuyer E, Ferlay J, Curado M-P. Cancer in Asia-Incidence rates based on data in cancer incidence in five continents IX (1998-2002). Asian Pacific journal of cancer prevention: APJCP. 2010;11:11-6.

22. Marugame T, Katanoda K. International comparisons of cumulative risk of breast and prostate cancer, from cancer incidence in five continents Vol. VIII. Japanese journal of clinical oncology. 2006;36(6):399-400.

23. Pina F, Castro C, Ferro A, Bento MJ, Lunet N. Prostate cancer incidence and mortality in Portugal: trends, projections and regional differences. European Journal of Cancer Prevention. 2017;26(5):404-10.

24. Wong MC, Goggins WB, Wang HH, Fung FD, Leung C, Wong SY, et al. Global incidence and mortality for prostate cancer: Analysis of temporal patterns and trends in 36 countries. European urology. 2016;70(5):862-74.

25. Grönberg H. Prostate cancer epidemiology. The Lancet. 2003;361(9360):859-64.

26. Hankey BF, Feuer EJ, Clegg LX, Hayes RB, Legler JM, Prorok PC, et al. Cancer surveillance series: interpreting trends in prostate cancer—part I: evidence of the effects of screening in recent prostate cancer incidence, mortality, and survival rates. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 1999;91(12):1017-24.

27. Filippou P, Ferguson JE, Nielsen ME. Epidemiology of prostate and testicular cancer. Seminars in interventional radiology. 2016;33(03):182-5.

28. Woolf CM. An investigation of the familial aspects of carcinoma of the prostate. Cancer. 1960;13(4):739-44.

29. Eeles R, Dearnaley D, ARDERN-JONES A, Shearer R, Easton D, Ford D, et al. Familial prostate cancer: the evidence and the cancer research campaign/British prostate group (CRC/BPG) UK familial prostate cancer study. BJU International. 1997;79(S1):8-14.

30. Bratt O. Hereditary prostate cancer: clinical aspects. The Journal of urology. 2002;168(3):906-13.

31. Gillanders EM, Xu J, Chang B-l, Lange EM, Wiklund F, Bailey-Wilson JE, et al. Combined genome-wide scan for prostate cancer susceptibility genes. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2004;96(16):1240-7.

32. Klein EA, Casey G, Silverman R. Genetic susceptibility and oxidative stress in prostate cancer: integrated model with implications for prevention. Urology. 2006;68(6):1145-51.

33. Iurlaro R, León-Annicchiarico CL, Muñoz-Pinedo C. Regulation of cancer metabolism by oncogenes and tumor suppressors. Methods Enzymol. 2014;542:59-80.

34. Lorenzo PI, Arnoldussen YJ, Saatcioglu F. Molecular mechanisms of apoptosis in prostate cancer. Critical Reviews™in Oncogenesis. 2007;13(1):1-38.

35. Vaz CV, Alves MG, Marques R, Moreira PI, Oliveira PF, Maia CJ, et al. Androgenresponsive and nonresponsive prostate cancer cells present a distinct glycolytic metabolism profile. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology. 2012;44(11):2077-84.

36. Kohnen PW, Drach GW. Patterns of inflammation in prostatic hyperplasia: a histologic and bacteriologic study. The Journal of urology. 1979;121(6):755-60.

37. Lee Robinette C. Sex-hormone-induced inflammation and fibromuscular proliferation in the rat lateral prostate. The Prostate. 1988;12(3):271-86.

38. Tsujimoto Y, Takayama H, Nonomura N, Okuyama A, Aozasa K. Postatrophic hyperplasia of the prostate in Japan: histologic and immunohistochemical features and p53 gene mutation analysis. The Prostate. 2002;52(4):279-87.

39. De Marzo AM, Platz EA, Sutcliffe S, Xu J, Grönberg H, Drake CG, et al. Inflammation in prostate carcinogenesis. Nature reviews Cancer. 2007;7(4):256.

40. Guo Y, Sklar GN, Borkowski A, Kyprianou N. Loss of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p27 (Kip1) protein in human prostate cancer correlates with tumor grade. Clinical Cancer Research. 1997;3(12):2269-74.

41. De Marzo AM, Meeker AK, Epstein JI, Coffey DS. Prostate stem cell compartments: expression of the cell cycle inhibitor p27Kip1 in normal, hyperplastic, and neoplastic cells. The American journal of pathology. 1998;153(3):911-9.

42. Yang RM, Naitoh J, Murphy M, Wang H-j, Phillipson J, Dekernion JB, et al. Low p27 expression predicts poor disease-free survival in patients with prostate cancer. The Journal of urology. 1998;159(3):941-5.

43. Shacter E, Beecham E, Covey J, Kohn K, Potter M. Activated neutrophils induce prolonged DNA damage in neighboring cells. Carcinogenesis. 1988;9(12):2297-304.

44. Yamashina K, Miller BE, Heppner GH. Macrophage-mediated induction of drugresistant variants in a mouse mammary tumor cell line. Cancer research. 1986;46(5):2396-401.

45. Shimizu H, Ross R, Bernstein L, Yatani R, Henderson B, Mack T. Cancers of the prostate and breast among Japanese and white immigrants in Los Angeles County. British journal of cancer. 1991;63(6):963.

46. Giovannucci E, Rimm EB, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Ascherio A, Chute CC, et al. A prospective study of dietary fat and risk of prostate cancer. JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 1993;85(19):1571-9.

47. Wang Y, Corr JG, Thaler HT, Tao Y, Fair WR, Heston WD. Decreased growth of established human prostate LNCaP tumors in nude mice fed a low-fat diet. JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 1995;87(19):1456-62.

48. Buschemeyer WC, Freedland SJ. Obesity and prostate cancer: epidemiology and clinical implications. European urology. 2007;52(2):331-43.

49. Sinha R, Park Y, Graubard BI, Leitzmann MF, Hollenbeck A, Schatzkin A, et al. Meat and meat-related compounds and risk of prostate cancer in a large prospective cohort study in the United States. American journal of epidemiology. 2009;170(9):1165-77.

50. Duffield-Lillico A, Dalkin B, Reid M, Turnbull B, Slate E, Jacobs E, et al. Selenium supplementation, baseline plasma selenium status and incidence of prostate cancer: an analysis of the complete treatment period of the Nutritional Prevention of Cancer Trial. BJU international. 2003;91(7):608-12.

51. Rao AV, Fleshner N, Agarwal S. Serum and tissue lycopene and biomarkers of oxidation in prostate cancer patients: a case-control study. Nutrition and cancer. 1999;33(2):159-64.

52. Sesso HD, Paffenbarger Jr RS, Lee I-M. Alcohol consumption and risk of prostate cancer: The Harvard Alumni Health Study. International journal of epidemiology. 2001;30(4):749-55.

53. Ewings P, Bowie C. A case-control study of cancer of the prostate in Somerset and east Devon. British Journal of Cancer. 1996;74(4):661.

54. Giles G, Severi G, English D, McCredie M, Borland R, Boyle P, et al. Sexual factors and prostate cancer. BJU international. 2003;92(3):211-6.

55. Ercole CJ, Lange PH, Mathisen M, Chiou RK, Reddy PK, Vessella RL. Prostatic specific antigen and prostatic acid phosphatase in the monitoring and staging of patients with prostatic cancer. The Journal of urology. 1987;138(5):1181-4.

56. Phillips R. Prostate cancer: PSA update [mdash] no change yet. Nature Reviews Urology. 2014;11(9):483-.

57. Carvalhal GF, Smith DS, Mager DE, Ramos C, Catalona WJ. Digital rectal examination for detecting prostate cancer at prostate specific antigen levels of 4 ng./ml. or less. The Journal of urology. 1999;161(3):835-9.

58. Lilja H, Ulmert D, Vickers AJ. Prostate-specific antigen and prostate cancer: prediction, detection and monitoring. Nature reviews Cancer. 2008;8(4):268.

59. Mulders T, Bruning P, Bonfrer J. Prostate-specific antigen (PSA). A tissue-specific and sensitive tumor marker. European journal of surgical oncology: the journal of the European Society of Surgical Oncology and the British Association of Surgical Oncology. 1990;16(1):37-41.

60. Thompson IM, Pauler DK, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM, Lucia MS, Parnes HL, et al. Prevalence of prostate cancer among men with a prostate-specific antigen level≤ 4.0 ng per milliliter. New England Journal of Medicine. 2004;350(22):2239-46.

61. Slatkoff S, Gamboa S, Zolotor AJ, Mounsey AL, Jones K. PSA testing: When it's useful, when it's not. The Journal of family practice. 2011;60(6):357-60.

62. Punnen S, Pavan N, Parekh DJ. Finding the wolf in sheep's clothing: the 4Kscore is a novel blood test that can accurately identify the risk of aggressive prostate cancer. Reviews in urology. 2015;17(1):3-13.

63. De Marzo AM, Marchi VL, Epstein JI, Nelson WG. Proliferative inflammatory atrophy of the prostate: implications for prostatic carcinogenesis. The American journal of pathology. 1999;155(6):1985-92.

64. Putzi MJ, De Marzo AM. Morphologic transitions between proliferative inflammatory atrophy and high-grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Urology. 2000;56(5):828-32.

65. Wang W, Bergh A, Damber JE. Morphological transition of proliferative inflammatory atrophy to high-grade intraepithelial neoplasia and cancer in human prostate. The Prostate. 2009;69(13):1378-86.

66. Brawer MK. Prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia: an overview. Reviews in urology. 2005;7(3):11-8.

67. Denmeade SR, Lin XS, Isaacs JT. Role of programmed (apoptotic) cell death during the progression and therapy for prostate cancer. The Prostate. 1996;28(4):251-65.

68. E. GJ. Structural organization of the testis and male reproductive tract. Textbook of endocrine physiology. 1996;355:226-48.

69. Brinkmann A, Blok L, De Ruiter P, Doesburg P, Steketee K, Berrevoets C, et al. Mechanisms of androgen receptor activation and function. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 1999;69(1):307-13.

70. Hugins C. Endocrine-induced regression of cancers. Cancer Research 1967;27(11):1925-30.

71. Isaacs JT. The timing of androgen ablation therapy and/or chemotherapy in the treatment of prostatic cancer. The Prostate. 1984;5(1):1-17.

72. Scher HI, Sawyers CL. Biology of progressive, castration-resistant prostate cancer: directed therapies targeting the androgen-receptor signaling axis. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2005;23(32):8253-61.

73. Isaacs JT, Coffey DS. Adaptation versus selection as the mechanism responsible for the relapse of prostatic cancer to androgen ablation therapy as studied in the Dunning R-3327-H adenocarcinoma. Cancer research. 1981;41(12 Part 1):5070-4.

74. Saraon P, Jarvi K, Diamandis EP. Molecular alterations during progression of prostate cancer to androgen independence. Clinical chemistry. 2011;57(10):1366-75.

75. Feldman BJ, Feldman D. The development of androgen-independent prostate cancer. Nature reviews Cancer. 2001;1(1):34.

76. Koivisto P, Kononen J, Palmberg C, Tammela T, Hyytinen E, Isola J, et al. Androgen receptor gene amplification: a possible molecular mechanism for androgen deprivation therapy failure in prostate cancer. Cancer research. 1997;57(2):314-9.

77. Visakorpi T, Hyytinen E, Koivisto P, Tanner M, Keinänen R, Palmberg C, et al. In vivo amplification of the androgen receptor gene and progression of human prostate cancer. Nature genetics. 1995;9(4):401-6.

78. Gregory CW, Johnson RT, Mohler JL, French FS, Wilson EM. Androgen receptor stabilization in recurrent prostate cancer is associated with hypersensitivity to low androgen. Cancer research. 2001;61(7):2892-8.

79. Labrie F, Dupont A, Belanger A, St-Arnaud R, Giguere M, Lacourciere Y, et al. Treatment of prostate cancer with gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonists. Endocrine reviews. 1986;7(1):67-74.

80. Buchanan G, Greenberg NM, Scher HI, Harris JM, Marshall VR, Tilley WD. Collocation of androgen receptor gene mutations in prostate cancer. Clinical cancer research. 2001;7(5):1273-81.

81. Taplin M-E, Bubley GJ, Shuster TD, Frantz ME, Spooner AE, Ogata GK, et al. Mutation of the androgen-receptor gene in metastatic androgen-independent prostate cancer. New England Journal of Medicine. 1995;332(21):1393-8.

82. Marcelli M, Ittmann M, Mariani S, Sutherland R, Nigam R, Murthy L, et al. Androgen receptor mutations in prostate cancer. Cancer research. 2000;60(4):944-9.

83. Tilley WD, Buchanan G, Hickey TE, Bentel JM. Mutations in the androgen receptor gene are associated with progression of human prostate cancer to androgen independence. Clinical Cancer Research. 1996;2(2):277-85.

84. Veldscholte J, Berrevoets C, Ris-Stalpers C, Kuiper G, Jenster G, Trapman J, et al. The androgen receptor in LNCaP cells contains a mutation in the ligand binding domain which affects steroid binding characteristics and response to antiandrogens. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 1992;41(3):665-9.

85. Miyamoto H, Yeh S, Wilding G, Chang C. Promotion of agonist activity of antiandrogens by the androgen receptor coactivator, ARA70, in human prostate cancer DU145 cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1998;95(13):7379-84.

86. Gregory CW, He B, Johnson RT, Ford OH, Mohler JL, French FS, et al. A mechanism for androgen receptor-mediated prostate cancer recurrence after androgen deprivation therapy. Cancer research. 2001;61(11):4315-9.

87. Halkidou K, Gnanapragasam VJ, Mehta PB, Logan IR, Brady ME, Cook S, et al. Expression of Tip60, an androgen receptor coactivator, and its role in prostate cancer development. Oncogene. 2003;22(16):2466-77.

88. Godoy AS, Sotomayor PC, Villagran M, Yacoub R, Montecinos VP, McNerney EM, et al. Altered corepressor SMRT expression and recruitment to target genes as a mechanism that change the response to androgens in prostate cancer progression. Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 2012;423(3):564-70.

89. Culig Z, Hobisch A, Cronauer MV, Radmayr C, Trapman J, Hittmair A, et al. Androgen receptor activation in prostatic tumor cell lines by insulin-like growth factor-I, keratinocyte growth factor, and epidermal growth factor. Cancer research. 1994;54(20):5474-8.

90. Craft N, Shostak Y, Carey M, Sawyers CL. A mechanism for hormone-independent prostate cancer through modulation of androgen receptor signaling by the HER-2/neu tyrosine kinase. Nature medicine. 1999;5(3):280-5.

91. Yeh S, Lin H-K, Kang H-Y, Thin TH, Lin M-F, Chang C. From HER2/Neu signal cascade to androgen receptor and its coactivators: a novel pathway by induction of androgen target

genes through MAP kinase in prostate cancer cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1999;96(10):5458-63.

92. Graff JR, Konicek BW, McNulty AM, Wang Z, Houck K, Allen S, et al. Increased AKT activity contributes to prostate cancer progression by dramatically accelerating prostate tumor growth and diminishing p27Kip1 expression. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2000;275(32):24500-5.

93. Medema RH, Kops GJ, Bos JL, Burgering BM. AFX-like Forkhead transcription factors mediate cell-cycle regulation by Ras and PKB through p27kip1. Nature. 2000;404(6779):782.

94. McDonnell TJ, Troncoso P, Brisbay SM, Logothetis C, Chung LW, Hsieh J-T, et al. Expression of the protooncogene bcl-2 in the prostate and its association with emergence of androgen-independent prostate cancer. Cancer research. 1992;52(24):6940-4.

95. Furuya Y, Krajewski S, Epstein JI, Reed JC, Isaacs JT. Expression of bcl-2 and the progression of human and rodent prostatic cancers. Clinical Cancer Research. 1996;2(2):389-98.

96. Fuzio P, Ditonno P, Lucarelli G, Battaglia M, Bettocchi C, Senia T, et al. Androgen deprivation therapy affects BCL-2 expression in human prostate cancer. International journal of oncology. 2011;39(5):1233-42.

97. Colombel M, Symmans F, Gil S, O'toole K, Chopin D, Benson M, et al. Detection of the apoptosis-suppressing oncoprotein bc1-2 in hormone-refractory human prostate cancers. The American journal of pathology. 1993;143(2):390.

98. Collins AT, Berry PA, Hyde C, Stower MJ, Maitland NJ. Prospective identification of tumorigenic prostate cancer stem cells. Cancer research. 2005;65(23):10946-51.

99. Pienta KJ, Bradley D. Mechanisms underlying the development of androgenindependent prostate cancer. Clinical Cancer Research. 2006;12(6):1665-71.

100. Coen JJ, Feldman AS, Smith MR, Zietman AL. Watchful waiting for localized prostate cancer in the PSA era: what have been the triggers for intervention? BJU international. 2011;107(10):1582-6.

101. Keyes M, Crook J, Morton G, Vigneault E, Usmani N, Morris WJ. Treatment options for localized prostate cancer. Canadian Family Physician. 2013;59(12):1269-74.

102. Higano C. Current status of treatment for patients with metastatic prostate cancer. The Canadian journal of urology. 2005;12:38-41.

103. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell. 2011;144(5):646-74.

104. Liberti MV, Locasale JW. The Warburg effect: how does it benefit cancer cells? Trends in biochemical sciences. 2016;41(3):211-8.

105. Vander Heiden MG, Cantley LC, Thompson CB. Understanding the Warburg effect: the metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. science. 2009;324(5930):1029-33.

106. Newsholme E, Crabtree B, Ardawi M. The role of high rates of glycolysis and glutamine utilization in rapidly dividing cells. Bioscience reports. 1985;5(5):393-400.

107. Tatum JL. Hypoxia: importance in tumor biology, noninvasive measurement by imaging, and value of its measurement in the management of cancer therapy. International journal of radiation biology. 2006;82(10):699-757.

108. Warburg O. On the origin of cancer. Science. 1956;123(3191):309-14.

109. Zheng J. Energy metabolism of cancer: Glycolysis versus oxidative phosphorylation. Oncology letters. 2012;4(6):1151-7.

110. Jose C, Bellance N, Rossignol R. Choosing between glycolysis and oxidative phosphorylation: a tumor's dilemma? Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Bioenergetics. 2011;1807(6):552-61.

111. Gatenby RA, Gillies RJ. Why do cancers have high aerobic glycolysis? Nature reviews Cancer. 2004;4(11):891.

112. Berg JM, Tymoczko, J.L., Stryer, L. Biochemistry. New York: W H Freeman. 5th edition ed2010.

113. Younes M, Brown RW, Stephenson M, Gondo M, Cagle PT. Overexpression of Glut1 and Glut3 in stage I nonsmall cell lung carcinoma is associated with poor survival. Cancer. 1997;80(6):1046-51.

114. Krzeslak A, Wojcik-Krowiranda K, Forma E, Jozwiak P, Romanowicz H, Bienkiewicz A, et al. Expression of GLUT1 and GLUT3 glucose transporters in endometrial and breast cancers. Pathology & Oncology Research. 2012;18(3):721-8.

115. Rudlowski C, Becker AJ, Schroder W, Rath W, Büttner R, Moser M. GLUT1 messenger RNA and protein induction relates to the malignant transformation of cervical cancer. American journal of clinical pathology. 2003;120(5):691-8.

116. Wilson JE. Isozymes of mammalian hexokinase: structure, subcellular localization and metabolic function. Journal of Experimental Biology. 2003;206(12):2049-57.

117. Ashkenazy-Shahar M, Ben-Porat H, Beitner R. Insulin stimulates binding of phosphofructokinase to cytoskeleton and increases glucose 1, 6-bisphosphate levels in NIH-3T3 fibroblasts, which is prevented by calmodulin antagonists. Molecular genetics and metabolism. 1998;65(3):213-9.

118. Clem B, Telang S, Clem A, Yalcin A, Meier J, Simmons A, et al. Small-molecule inhibition of 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase activity suppresses glycolytic flux and tumor growth. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2008;7(1):110-20.

119. Gray LR, Tompkins SC, Taylor EB. Regulation of pyruvate metabolism and human disease. Cellular and molecular life sciences. 2014;71(14):2577-604.

120. Dimmer K-S, Friedrich B, Florian L, Deitmer JW, Brõer S. The low-affinity monocarboxylate transporter MCT4 is adapted to the export of lactate in highly glycolytic cells. Biochemical Journal. 2000;350(1):219-27.

121. Draoui N, Feron O. Lactate shuttles at a glance: from physiological paradigms to anticancer treatments. Disease models & mechanisms. 2011;4(6):727-32.

122. Vaz C, Alves M, Marques R, Oliveira P, Maia C, Socorro S. Glucose Uptake and Androgen Responsiveness of Prostate Cancer Cells. Nova Science Publishers. 2013.

123. Luo J, Manning BD, Cantley LC. Targeting the PI3K-Akt pathway in human cancer: rationale and promise. Cancer cell. 2003;4(4):257-62.

124. Wong K-K, Engelman JA, Cantley LC. Targeting the PI3K signaling pathway in cancer. Current opinion in genetics & development. 2010;20(1):87-90.

125. Elstrom RL, Bauer DE, Buzzai M, Karnauskas R, Harris MH, Plas DR, et al. Akt stimulates aerobic glycolysis in cancer cells. Cancer research. 2004;64(11):3892-9.

126. Fan Y, Dickman KG, Zong W-X. Akt and c-Myc differentially activate cellular metabolic programs and prime cells to bioenergetic inhibition. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2010;285(10):7324-33.

127. Robey RB, Hay N, editors. Is Akt the "Warburg kinase"?—Akt-energy metabolism interactions and oncogenesis. Seminars in cancer biology; 2009: Elsevier.

128. Guertin DA, Sabatini DM. Defining the role of mTOR in cancer. Cancer cell. 2007;12(1):9-22.

129. Cairns RA, Harris IS, Mak TW. Regulation of cancer cell metabolism. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2011;11(2):85-95.

130. Iyer NV, Kotch LE, Agani F, Leung SW, Laughner E, Wenger RH, et al. Cellular and developmental control of O2 homeostasis by hypoxia-inducible factor  $1\alpha$ . Genes & development. 1998;12(2):149-62.

131. Papandreou I, Cairns RA, Fontana L, Lim AL, Denko NC. HIF-1 mediates adaptation to hypoxia by actively downregulating mitochondrial oxygen consumption. Cell metabolism. 2006;3(3):187-97.

132. Kim J-w, Tchernyshyov I, Semenza GL, Dang CV. HIF-1-mediated expression of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase: a metabolic switch required for cellular adaptation to hypoxia. Cell metabolism. 2006;3(3):177-85.

133. Lu C-W, Lin S-C, Chen K-F, Lai Y-Y, Tsai S-J. Induction of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase-3 by hypoxia-inducible factor-1 promotes metabolic switch and drug resistance. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2008;283(42):28106-14.

134. Kim J-w, Gao P, Liu Y-C, Semenza GL, Dang CV. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 and dysregulated c-Myc cooperatively induce vascular endothelial growth factor and metabolic switches hexokinase 2 and pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase 1. Molecular and cellular biology. 2007;27(21):7381-93.

135. Kuhajda F. AMP-activated protein kinase and human cancer: cancer metabolism revisited. International Journal of Obesity. 2008;32(S4):S36.

136. Jones RG, Plas DR, Kubek S, Buzzai M, Mu J, Xu Y, et al. AMP-activated protein kinase induces a p53-dependent metabolic checkpoint. Molecular cell. 2005;18(3):283-93.

137. Shackelford DB, Shaw RJ. The LKB1-AMPK pathway: metabolism and growth control in tumor suppression. Nature reviews Cancer. 2009;9(8):563-75.

138. Vousden KH, Ryan KM. p53 and metabolism. Nature reviews Cancer. 2009;9(10):691-700.

139. Mathupala SP, Heese C, Pedersen PL. Glucose Catabolism in Cancer Cells the type II hexokinase promoter contains functionally active response elements for the tumor suppressor p53. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1997;272(36):22776-80.

140. Bensaad K, Tsuruta A, Selak MA, Vidal MNC, Nakano K, Bartrons R, et al. TIGAR, a p53-inducible regulator of glycolysis and apoptosis. Cell. 2006;126(1):107-20.

141. Matoba S, Kang J-G, Patino WD, Wragg A, Boehm M, Gavrilova O, et al. p53 regulates mitochondrial respiration. Science. 2006;312(5780):1650-3.

142. Shakya A, Cooksey R, Cox JE, Wang V, McClain DA, Tantin D. Oct1 loss of function induces a coordinate metabolic shift that opposes tumorigenicity. Nature cell biology. 2009;11(3):320-7.

143. Kavlock RJ, Daston GP, DeRosa C, Fenner-Crisp P, Gray LE, Kaattari S, et al. Research needs for the risk assessment of health and environmental effects of endocrine disruptors: a report of the US EPA-sponsored workshop. Environmental health perspectives. 1996;104(4):715-40.

144. Kabir ER, Rahman MS, Rahman I. A review on endocrine disruptors and their possible impacts on human health. Environmental toxicology and pharmacology. 2015;40(1):241-58.

145. Diamanti-Kandarakis E, Bourguignon J-P, Giudice LC, Hauser R, Prins GS, Soto AM, et al. Endocrine-disrupting chemicals: an Endocrine Society scientific statement. Endocrine reviews. 2009;30(4):293-342.

146. Degen G, Bolt H. Endocrine disruptors: update on xenoestrogens. International archives of occupational and environmental health. 2000;73(7):433-41.

147. Singleton DW, Khan SA. Xenoestrogen exposure and mechanisms of endocrine disruption. Frontiers in Bioscience. 2003;8:110-8.

148. Choe S-Y, Kim S-J, Kim H-G, Lee JH, Choi Y, Lee H, et al. Evaluation of estrogenicity of major heavy metals. Science of the Total Environment. 2003;312(1):15-21.

149. Svobodová K, Plačková M, Novotná V, Cajthaml T. Estrogenic and androgenic activity of PCBs, their chlorinated metabolites and other endocrine disruptors estimated with two in vitro yeast assays. Science of the total environment. 2009;407(22):5921-5.

150. Bettin C, Oehlmann J, Stroben E. TBT-induced imposex in marine neogastropods is mediated by an increasing androgen level. Helgoländer Meeresuntersuchungen. 1996;50(3):299-317.

151. Beato M, Klug J. Steroid hormone receptors: an update. Human reproduction update. 2000;6(3):225-36.

152. Oh SM, Ryu BT, Lee SK, Chung KH. Antiestrogenic potentials of ortho-PCB congeners by single or complex exposure. Archives of pharmacal research. 2007;30(2):199-209.

153. Harris CA, Routledge EJ, Schaffner C, Brian JV, Giger W, Sumpter JP. Benzotriazole is antiestrogenic in vitro but not in vivo. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. 2007;26(11):2367-72.

154. Orton F, Rosivatz E, Scholze M, Kortenkamp A. Widely used pesticides with previously unknown endocrine activity revealed as in vitro antiandrogens. Environmental health perspectives. 2011;119(6):794.

155. Preda C, Ungureanu MC, Vulpoi C. Endocrine Disruptors in the environment and their impact on human health. Environmental Engineering & Management Journal (EEMJ). 2012;11(9):1697-706

156. Veerasingam SA, Mohd MA. Assessment of endocrine disruptors-DDTs and DEHP (plasticizer) in source water: a case study from Selangor, Malaysia. Journal of water and health. 2013;11(2):311-23.

157. Westerhoff P, Yoon Y, Snyder S, Wert E. Fate of endocrine-disruptor, pharmaceutical, and personal care product chemicals during simulated drinking water treatment processes. Environmental science & technology. 2005;39(17):6649-63.

158. Schenck K, Rosenblum L, Wiese TE, Wymer L, Dugan N, Williams D, et al. Removal of estrogens and estrogenicity through drinking water treatment. Journal of water and health. 2012;10(1):43-55.

159. Kim SD, Cho J, Kim IS, Vanderford BJ, Snyder SA. Occurrence and removal of pharmaceuticals and endocrine disruptors in South Korean surface, drinking, and waste waters. Water research. 2007;41(5):1013-21.

160. Gibs J, Stackelberg PE, Furlong ET, Meyer M, Zaugg SD, Lippincott RL. Persistence of pharmaceuticals and other organic compounds in chlorinated drinking water as a function of time. Science of the Total Environment. 2007;373(1):240-9.

161. Stumm-Zollinger E, Fair GM. Biodegradation of steroid hormones. Journal (Water Pollution Control Federation). 1965;37(11):1506-10.

162. Halling-Sørensen B, Nielsen SN, Lanzky P, Ingerslev F, Lützhøft HH, Jørgensen S. Occurrence, fate and effects of pharmaceutical substances in the environment-A review. Chemosphere. 1998;36(2):357-93.

163. Daughton CG, Ternes TA. Pharmaceuticals and personal care products in the environment: agents of subtle change? Environmental health perspectives. 1999;107(6):907-38.

164. Kidd KA, Becher G, Bergman Å, Muir DC, Woodruff TJ. Human and wildlife exposures to EDCs. State of the Science of Endocrine Disrupting Chemicals -2012. 2012:1-261.

165. Gore A, Crews D, Doan L, La Merrill M, Patisaul H, Zota A. Introduction to endocrine disrupting chemicals (EDCs)—a guide for public interest organizations and policy makers. Endocrine Society reports and white papers. 2014;1:1-69.

166. Palanza PL, Howdeshell KL, Parmigiani S, vom Saal FS. Exposure to a low dose of bisphenol A during fetal life or in adulthood alters maternal behavior in mice. Environmental health perspectives. 2002;110(3):415-22.

167. Bouskine A, Nebout M, Brücker-Davis F, Benahmed M, Fenichel P. Low doses of bisphenol A promote human seminoma cell proliferation by activating PKA and PKG via a

membrane G-protein-coupled estrogen receptor. Environmental health perspectives. 2009;117(7):1053-8.

168. Eustache F, Mondon F, Canivenc-Lavier MC, Lesaffre C, Fulla Y, Berges R, et al. Chronic dietary exposure to a low-dose mixture of genistein and vinclozolin modifies the reproductive axis, testis transcriptome, and fertility. Environmental health perspectives. 2009;117(8):1272-9.

169. Celik L, Lund JDD, Schiøtt B. Exploring interactions of endocrine-disrupting compounds with different conformations of the human estrogen receptor  $\alpha$  ligand binding domain: a molecular docking study. Chemical research in toxicology. 2008;21(11):2195-206.

170. La Rocca C, Tait S, Guerranti C, Busani L, Ciardo F, Bergamasco B, et al. Exposure to endocrine disruptors and nuclear receptors gene expression in infertile and fertile men from italian areas with different environmental features. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2015;12(10):12426-45.

171. Jocsak G, Kiss DS, Toth I, Goszleth G, Bartha T, Frenyo LV, et al. Comparison of Individual and Combined Effects of Four Endocrine Disruptors on Estrogen Receptor Beta Transcription in Cerebellar Cell Culture: The Modulatory Role of Estradiol and Triiodo-Thyronine. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2016;13(6):619. 172. Ezechiáš M. Janochová J. Filipová A. Křesinová Z. Caithaml T. Widely used

172. Ezechiáš M, Janochová J, Filipová A, Křesinová Z, Cajthaml T. Widely used pharmaceuticals present in the environment revealed as in vitro antagonists for human estrogen and androgen receptors. Chemosphere. 2016;152:284-91.

173. Rouiller-Fabre V, Guerquin MJ, N'Tumba-Byn T, Muczynski V, Moison D, Tourpin S, et al. Nuclear receptors and endocrine disruptors in fetal and neonatal testes: a gapped landscape. Frontiers in endocrinology. 2015;6(58):10.3389/fendo.2015.00058.

Janošek J, Hilscherova K, Blaha L, Holoubek I. Environmental xenobiotics and nuclear receptors—interactions, effects and in vitro assessment. Toxicology in vitro. 2006;20(1):18-37.
Choi J-S, Oh J-H, Park H-J, Choi M-S, Park S-M, Kang S-J, et al. miRNA regulation of cytotoxic effects in mouse Sertoli cells exposed to nonylphenol. Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology. 2011;9(1):126.

Avissar-Whiting M, Veiga KR, Uhl KM, Maccani MA, Gagne LA, Moen EL, et al. Bisphenol
A exposure leads to specific microRNA alterations in placental cells. Reproductive toxicology.
2010;29(4):401-6.

177. Tilghman SL, Bratton MR, Segar HC, Martin EC, Rhodes LV, Li M, et al. Endocrine disruptor regulation of microRNA expression in breast carcinoma cells. PloS one. 2012;7(3):32754.

178. Watson C, Alyea R, Jeng Y-J, Kochukov M. Nongenomic actions of low concentration estrogens and xenoestrogens on multiple tissues. Molecular and cellular endocrinology. 2007;274(1):1-7.

179. Wozniak AL, Bulayeva NN, Watson CS. Xenoestrogens at picomolar to nanomolar concentrations trigger membrane estrogen receptor- $\alpha$ -mediated Ca2+ fluxes and prolactin release in GH3/B6 pituitary tumor cells. Environmental health perspectives. 2005;113(4):431.

180. Thomas P, Dong J. Binding and activation of the seven-transmembrane estrogen receptor GPR30 by environmental estrogens: a potential novel mechanism of endocrine disruption. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 2006;102(1):175-9.

181. Krauss K. The Effects of the Environmental Estrogens Cadmium and Arsenite on Phosphorylation of ERK1/2 via GPR30 in Human Lung Adenocarcinoma Cells. Bellarmine University. 2016.

182. Gao Q, Liu S, Guo F, Liu S, Yu X, Hu H, et al. Nonylphenol affects myocardial contractility and L-type Ca 2+ channel currents in a non-monotonic manner via G protein-coupled receptor 30. Toxicology. 2015;334:122-9.

183. Anderson AM, Carter KW, Anderson D, Wise MJ. Coexpression of nuclear receptors and histone methylation modifying genes in the testis: implications for endocrine disruptor modes of action. PloS one. 2012;7(4):e34158.

184. Prins GS, Tang WY, Belmonte J, Ho SM. Perinatal exposure to oestradiol and bisphenol A alters the prostate epigenome and increases susceptibility to carcinogenesis. Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology. 2008;102(2):134-8.

185. Doherty LF, Bromer JG, Zhou Y, Aldad TS, Taylor HS. In utero exposure to diethylstilbestrol (DES) or bisphenol-A (BPA) increases EZH2 expression in the mammary gland: an epigenetic mechanism linking endocrine disruptors to breast cancer. Hormones and Cancer. 2010;1(3):146-55.

186. Li S, Hursting SD, Davis BJ, McLACHLAN J, Barrett J. Environmental exposure, DNA methylation, and gene regulation. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 2003;983(1):161-9.

187. Stouder C, Paoloni-Giacobino A. Specific transgenerational imprinting effects of the endocrine disruptor methoxychlor on male gametes. Reproduction. 2011;141(2):207-16.

188. Harland RM. Inheritance of DNA methylation in microinjected eggs of Xenopus laevis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1982;79(7):2323-7.

189. Yuan K, Zhao B, Li X-W, Hu G-X, Su Y, Chu Y, et al. Effects of phthalates on 38hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase and 178-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 3 activities in human and rat testes. Chemico-biological interactions. 2012;195(3):180-8.

190. Hu G-X, Zhao B-H, Chu Y-H, Zhou H-Y, Akingbemi BT, Zheng Z-Q, et al. Effects of genistein and equol on human and rat testicular 3B-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase and 17B-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 3 activities. Asian journal of andrology. 2010;12(4):519.

191. Ohno S, Shinoda S, Toyoshima S, Nakazawa H, Makino T, Nakajin S. Effects of flavonoid phytochemicals on cortisol production and on activities of steroidogenic enzymes in human adrenocortical H295R cells. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 2002;80(3):355-63.

192. Holloway A, Anger D, Crankshaw D, Wu M, Foster W. Atrazine-induced changes in aromatase activity in estrogen sensitive target tissues. Journal of Applied Toxicology. 2008;28(3):260-70.

193. Sanderson JT, Seinen W, Giesy JP, van den Berg M. 2-Chloro-s-triazine herbicides induce aromatase (CYP19) activity in H295R human adrenocortical carcinoma cells: a novel mechanism for estrogenicity? Toxicological Sciences. 2000;54(1):121-7.

194. Kester MH, Bulduk S, van Toor H, Tibboel D, Meinl W, Glatt H, et al. Potent inhibition of estrogen sulfotransferase by hydroxylated metabolites of polyhalogenated aromatic hydrocarbons reveals alternative mechanism for estrogenic activity of endocrine disrupters. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2002;87(3):1142-50.

195. Kester MH, Bulduk S, Tibboel D, Meinl W, Glatt H, Falany CN, et al. Potent inhibition of estrogen sulfotransferase by hydroxylated PCB metabolites: a novel pathway explaining the estrogenic activity of PCBs. Endocrinology. 2000;141(5):1897-900.

196. Usmani KA, Rose RL, Hodgson E. Inhibition and activation of the human liver microsomal and human cytochrome P450 3A4 metabolism of testosterone by deployment-related chemicals. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. 2003;31(4):384-91.

197. Usmani KA, Cho TM, Rose RL, Hodgson E. Inhibition of the human liver microsomal and human cytochrome P450 1A2 and 3A4 metabolism of estradiol by deployment-related and other chemicals. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. 2006;34(9):1606-14.

198. Sanderson JT, Slobbe L, Lansbergen GW, Safe S, Van den Berg M. 2, 3, 7, 8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin and diindolylmethanes differentially induce cytochrome P450 1A1, 1B1, and 19 in H295R human adrenocortical carcinoma cells. Toxicological sciences. 2001;61(1):40-8.

199. Li H-C, Dehal S, Kupfer D. Induction of the hepatic CYP2B and CYP3A enzymes by the proestrogenic pesticide methoxychlor and by DDT in the rat. Effects on methoxychlor metabolism. Journal of biochemical toxicology. 1995;10(1):51-61.

200. Hanioka N, Watanabe K, Yoda R, Ando M. Effect of alachlor on hepatic cytochrome P450 enzymes in rats. Drug and chemical toxicology. 2002;25(1):25-37.

201. De Coster S, van Larebeke N. Endocrine-disrupting chemicals: associated disorders and mechanisms of action. Journal of environmental and public health. 2012;10.1155/2012/713696.

202. Registry AfTSaD. Toxicological profile for methoxychlor. Atlanta, GA: Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.2002.

203. Cummings AM. Methoxychlor as a model for environmental estrogens. Critical reviews in toxicology. 1997;27(4):367-79.

204. Reuber MD. Carcinogenicity and toxicity of methoxychlor. Environmental Health Perspectives. 1980;36:205-19.

205. Bal HS. Effect of methoxychlor on reproductive systems of the rat. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine. 1984;176(2):187-96.

206. Kupfer D. Studies on short and long-range estrogenic action of chlorinated hydrocarbon pesticides. Banbury Report. 1982:379-91.

207. Bolger R, Wiese TE, Ervin K, Nestich S, Checovich W. Rapid screening of environmental chemicals for estrogen receptor binding capacity. Environmental health perspectives. 1998;106(9):551.

208. Aoyama H, Chapin RE. Reproductive toxicities of methoxychlor based on estrogenic properties of the compound and its estrogenic metabolite, hydroxyphenyltrichloroethane. Vitamins and hormones. 2014;94:193-210.

209. Ahmed SA. The immune system as a potential target for environmental estrogens (endocrine disrupters): a new emerging field. Toxicology. 2000;150(1):191-206.

210. Lee H-R, Hwang K-A, Park M-A, Yi B-R, Jeung E-B, Choi K-C. Treatment with bisphenol A and methoxychlor results in the growth of human breast cancer cells and alteration of the expression of cell cycle-related genes, cyclin D1 and p21, via an estrogen receptor-dependent signaling pathway. International journal of molecular medicine. 2012;29(5):883-90.

211. Okubo T, Yokoyama Y, Kano K, Soya Y, Kano I. Estimation of estrogenic and antiestrogenic activities of selected pesticides by MCF-7 cell proliferation assay. Archives of environmental contamination and toxicology. 2004;46(4):445-53.

212. Cupp AS, Uzumcu M, Suzuki H, Dirks K, Phillips B, Skinner MK. Effect of transient embryonic in vivo exposure to the endocrine disruptor methoxychlor on embryonic and postnatal testis development. Journal of andrology. 2003;24(5):736-45.

213. Cummings A, Gray L. Antifertility effect of methoxychlor in female rats: dose-and time-dependent blockade of pregnancy. Toxicology and applied pharmacology. 1989;97(3):454-62.

214. Chapin R, Harris M, Davis B, Ward S, Wilson R, Mauney M, et al. The effects of perinatal/juvenile methoxychlor exposure on adult rat nervous, immune, and reproductive system function. Toxicological Sciences. 1997;40(1):138-57.

215. Lafuente A, Cabaleiro T, Caride A, Gutiérrez A, Esquifino A. Toxic effects of methoxychlor in rat striatum: modifications in several neurotransmitters. Journal of physiology and biochemistry. 2007;63(2):171-7.

216. Armenti AE, Zama AM, Passantino L, Uzumcu M. Developmental methoxychlor exposure affects multiple reproductive parameters and ovarian folliculogenesis and gene expression in adult rats. Toxicology and applied pharmacology. 2008;233(2):286-96.

217. Amstislavsky SY, Amstislavskaya TG, Amstislavsky VS, Tibeikina MA, Osipov KV, Eroschenko VP. Reproductive abnormalities in adult male mice following preimplantation exposures to estradiol or pesticide methoxychlor. Reproductive toxicology. 2006;21(2):154-9.

218. Hodge HC, Maynard EA, Thomas JF, Blanchet H, Wilt W, Mason KE. Short-term oral toxicity tests of methoxychlor (2, 2 di-(p-methoxy phenyl)-1, 1, 1-trichlorethane) in rats and dogs. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics. 1950;99(1):140-8.

219. Tullner WW, Edgcomb JH. Cystic tubular nephropathy and decrease in testicular weight in rats following oral methoxychlor treatment. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics. 1962;138(1):126-30.

220. Meyer TE, Coker AL, Sanderson M, Symanski E. A case-control study of farming and prostate cancer in African-American and Caucasian men. Occupational and environmental medicine. 2007;64(3):155-60.

221. Alavanja MC, Samanic C, Dosemeci M, Lubin J, Tarone R, Lynch CF, et al. Use of agricultural pesticides and prostate cancer risk in the Agricultural Health Study cohort. American journal of epidemiology. 2003;157(9):800-14.

222. Van Maele-Fabry G, Libotte V, Willems J, Lison D. Review and meta-analysis of risk estimates for prostate cancer in pesticide manufacturing workers. Cancer Causes & Control. 2006;17(4):353-73.

223. Hu W-Y, Shi G-B, Hu D-P, Nelles JL, Prins GS. Actions of estrogens and endocrine disrupting chemicals on human prostate stem/progenitor cells and prostate cancer risk. Molecular and cellular endocrinology. 2012;354(1):63-73.

Mahajan R, Bonner MR, Hoppin JA, Alavanja MC. Phorate exposure and incidence of cancer in the agricultural health study. Environmental Health Perspectives. 2006;114(8):1205.
Sterling KM, Cutroneo KR. Constitutive and inducible expression of cytochromes P4501A (CYP1A1 and CYP1A2) in normal prostate and prostate cancer cells. Journal of cellular biochemistry. 2004;91(2):423-9.

226. Lawson T, Kolar C. Human prostate epithelial cells metabolize chemicals of dietary origin to mutagens. Cancer letters. 2002;175(2):141-6.

227. Driscoll SG, Taylor SH. Effects of prenatal maternal estrogen on the male urogenital system. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1980;56(5):537-42.

228. Giusti RM, Iwamoto K, Hatch EE. Diethylstilbestrol revisited: a review of the long-term health effects. Annals of internal medicine. 1995;122(10):778-88.

229. Prins GS, Birch L, Habermann H, Chang WY, Tebeau C, Putz O, et al. Influence of neonatal estrogens on rat prostate development. Reproduction, Fertility and Development. 2001;13(4):241-52.

Huang L, Pu Y, Alam S, Birch L, Prins GS. Estrogenic regulation of signaling pathways and homeobox genes during rat prostate development. Journal of andrology. 2004;25(3):330-7.

231. Arai Y, Mori T, Suzuki Y, Bern HA. Long-term effects of perinatal exposure to sex steroids and diethylstilbestrol on the reproductive system of male mammals. International review of cytology. 1983;84:235-68.

232. Ho S-M, Tang W-Y, De Frausto JB, Prins GS. Developmental exposure to estradiol and bisphenol A increases susceptibility to prostate carcinogenesis and epigenetically regulates phosphodiesterase type 4 variant 4. Cancer research. 2006;66(11):5624-32.

233. Wetherill YB, Petre CE, Monk KR, Puga A, Knudsen KE. The Xenoestrogen Bisphenol A Induces Inappropriate Androgen Receptor Activation and Mitogenesis in Prostatic Adenocarcinoma Cells 1 This work was supported by NIH Training Grant ES07250-13 (to YBW; Environmental Mutagenesis and Cancer) and NIH Grant R01 CA93404-01 (to KEK). 1. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2002;1(7):515-24. 234. Wetherill YB, Fisher NL, Staubach A, Danielsen M, de Vere White RW, Knudsen KE. Xenoestrogen action in prostate cancer: pleiotropic effects dependent on androgen receptor status. Cancer research. 2005;65(1):54-65.

235. Prins GS, Tang W-Y, Belmonte J, Ho S-M. Developmental exposure to bisphenol A increases prostate cancer susceptibility in adult rats: epigenetic mode of action is implicated. Fertility and sterility. 2008;89(2):41.

236. Prince MM, Ruder AM, Hein MJ, Waters MA, Whelan EA, Nilsen N, et al. Mortality and exposure response among 14,458 electrical capacitor manufacturing workers exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs). Environmental health perspectives. 2006;114(10):1508.

237. Charles LE, Loomis D, Shy CM, Newman B, Millikan R, Nylander-French LA, et al. Electromagnetic fields, polychlorinated biphenyls, and prostate cancer mortality in electric utility workers. American journal of epidemiology. 2003;157(8):683-91.

238. Ritchie JM, Vial SL, Fuortes LJ, Guo H, Reedy VE, Smith EM. Organochlorines and risk of prostate cancer. Journal of occupational and environmental medicine. 2003;45(7):692-702. 239. Cillo F, de Eguileor M, Gandolfi F, Brevini TA. Aroclor-1254 affects mRNA polyadenylation, translational activation, cell morphology, and DNA integrity of rat primary prostate cells. Endocrine-related cancer. 2007;14(2):257-66.

240. Schlumpf M, Schmid P, Durrer S, Conscience M, Maerkel K, Henseler M, et al. Endocrine activity and developmental toxicity of cosmetic UV filters—an update. Toxicology. 2004;205(1):113-22.

241. Hofkamp L, Bradley S, Tresguerres J, Lichtensteiger W, Schlumpf M, Timms B. Regionspecific growth effects in the developing rat prostate following fetal exposure to estrogenic ultraviolet filters. Environmental health perspectives. 2008;116(7):867.

242. Benbrahim-Tallaa L, Liu J, Webber MM, Waalkes MP. Estrogen signaling and disruption of androgen metabolism in acquired androgen-independence during cadmium carcinogenesis in human prostate epithelial cells. The Prostate. 2007;67(2):135-45.

243. Waalkes MP, Rehm S. Carcinogenicity of oral cadmium in the male Wistar (WFNCr) rat: Effect of chronic dietary zinc deficiency. Fundamental and Applied Toxicology. 1992;19(4):512-20.

244. Waalkes MP, Kovatch R, Rehm S. Effect of chronic dietary zinc deficiency on cadmium toxicity and carcinogenesis in the male Wistar [Hsd:(WI) BR] rat. Toxicology and applied pharmacology. 1991;108(3):448-56.

245. Benbrahim-Tallaa L, Waalkes MP. Inorganic arsenic and human prostate cancer. Environmental health perspectives. 2008;116(2):158.

246. Davey JC, Bodwell JE, Gosse JA, Hamilton JW. Arsenic as an endocrine disruptor: effects of arsenic on estrogen receptor-mediated gene expression in vivo and in cell culture. Toxicological sciences. 2007;98(1):75-86.

247. Benbrahim-Tallaa L, Webber MM, Waalkes MP. Mechanisms of acquired androgen independence during arsenic-induced malignant transformation of human prostate epithelial cells. Environmental health perspectives. 2007;115(2):243.

79

248. Wu S, Powers S, Zhu W, Hannun YA. Substantial contribution of extrinsic risk factors to cancer development. Nature. 2016;529(7584):43-7.

249. Horoszewicz JS, Leong SS, Kawinski E, Karr JP, Rosenthal H, Chu TM, et al. LNCaP model of human prostatic carcinoma. Cancer research. 1983;43(4):1809-18.

250. Kaighn M, Narayan KS, Ohnuki Y, Lechner J, Jones L. Establishment and characterization of a human prostatic carcinoma cell line (PC-3). Investigative urology. 1979;17(1):16-23.

251. Vaz CV, Marques R, Alves MG, Oliveira PF, Cavaco JE, Maia CJ, et al. Androgens enhance the glycolytic metabolism and lactate export in prostate cancer cells by modulating the expression of GLUT1, GLUT3, PFK, LDH and MCT4 genes. Journal of cancer research and clinical oncology. 2016;142(1):5-16.

252. Horng C-T, Chou C-T, Tseng H-W, Cheng J-S, Chang H-T, Chang P-M, et al. Effect of methoxychlor on  $Ca^{2+}$  homeostasis and apoptosis in HA59T human hepatoma cells. The Chinese journal of physiology. 2015;58(1):1-8.

253. Bradford MM. A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Analytical biochemistry. 1976;72(1-2):248-54.

254. Correia S, Cardoso HJ, Cavaco JE, Socorro S. Oestrogens as apoptosis regulators in mammalian testis: angels or devils? Expert reviews in molecular medicine. 2015;17:10.1017/erm.2014.25.

255. Benitez DA, Pozo-Guisado E, Alvarez-Barrientos A, Fernandez-Salguero PM, Castellón EA. Mechanisms Involved in Resveratrol-Induced Apoptosis and Cell Cycle Arrest in Prostate Cancer—Derived Cell Lines. Journal of andrology. 2007;28(2):282-93.

256. Khan N, Afaq F, Syed DN, Mukhtar H. Fisetin, a novel dietary flavonoid, causes apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in human prostate cancer LNCaP cells. Carcinogenesis. 2008;29(5):1049-56.

257. Robertson CN, Roberson KM, Padilla GM, O'Brien ET, Cook JM, Kim C-S, et al. Induction of apoptosis by diethylstilbestrol in hormone-insensitive prostate cancer cells. JNC1: Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 1996;88(13):908-17.

258. Shukla S, Gupta S. Molecular mechanisms for apigenin-induced cell-cycle arrest and apoptosis of hormone refractory human prostate carcinoma DU145 cells. Molecular carcinogenesis. 2004;39(2):114-26.

259. Locasale JW, Cantley LC. Altered metabolism in cancer. Bmc Biology. 2010;8(1):88.

260. Levine AJ, Puzio-Kuter AM. The control of the metabolic switch in cancers by oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes. Science. 2010;330(6009):1340-4.

261. Lowe SW, Lin AW. Apoptosis in cancer. Carcinogenesis. 2000;21(3):485-95.

262. Fiandalo M, Kyprianou N. Caspase control: protagonists of cancer cell apoptosis. Experimental oncology. 2012;34(3):165.

263. Fan T-J, Han L-H, Cong R-S, Liang J. Caspase family proteases and apoptosis. Acta biochimica et biophysica Sinica. 2005;37(11):719-27.

264. Mackey TJ, Borkowski A, Amin P, Jacobs SC, Kyprianou N. bcl-2/bax ratio as a predictive marker for therapeutic response to radiotherapy in patients with prostate cancer. Urology. 1998;52(6):1085-90.

265. Perlman H, Zhang X, Chen MW, Walsh K, Buttyan R. An elevated bax/bcl-2 ratio corresponds with the onset of prostate epithelial cell apoptosis. Cell Death & Differentiation. 1999;6(1):48-54.

266. Huang F, Yang Z, Yu D, Wang J, Li R, Ding G. Sepia ink oligopeptide induces apoptosis in prostate cancer cell lines via caspase-3 activation and elevation of Bax/Bcl-2 ratio. Marine drugs. 2012;10(10):2153-65.

267. Miyashita T, Krajewski S, Krajewska M, Wang HG, Lin H, Liebermann DA, et al. Tumor suppressor p53 is a regulator of bcl-2 and bax gene expression in vitro and in vivo. Oncogene. 1994;9(6):1799-805.

268. Greenblatt M, Bennett WP, Hollstein M, Harris C. Mutations in the p53 tumor suppressor gene: clues to cancer etiology and molecular pathogenesis. Cancer research. 1994;54(18):4855-78.

269. Forte M, Di Lorenzo M, Carrizzo A, Valiante S, Vecchione C, Laforgia V, et al. Nonylphenol effects on human prostate non tumorigenic cells. Toxicology. 2016;357:21-32.

270. Oda E, Ohki R, Murasawa H, Nemoto J, Shibue T, Yamashita T, et al. Noxa, a BH3-only member of the Bcl-2 family and candidate mediator of p53-induced apoptosis. Science. 2000;288(5468):1053-8.

271. Nakano K, Vousden KH. PUMA, a novel proapoptotic gene, is induced by p53. Molecular cell. 2001;7(3):683-94.

272. Wu GS, Burns TF, McDonald ER, Jiang W, Meng R, Krantz ID, et al. KILLER/DR5 is a DNA damage-inducible p53-regulated death receptor gene. Nature genetics. 1997;17(2):141-3.

273. Wu GS, Burns TF, McDonald III ER, Meng RD, Kao G, Muschel R, et al. Induction of the TRAIL receptor KILLER/DR5 in p53-dependent apoptosis but not growth arrest. Oncogene. 1999;18(47):6411-8.

274. Wu GS, Kim K, El-Deiry WS. KILLER/DR5, a novel DNA-damage inducible death receptor gene, links the p53-tumor suppressor to caspase activation and apoptotic death. Cancer Gene Therapy. 2002;465:143-51.

275. DeBerardinis RJ, Lum JJ, Hatzivassiliou G, Thompson CB. The biology of cancer: metabolic reprogramming fuels cell growth and proliferation. Cell metabolism. 2008;7(1):11-20.

276. Ward PS, Thompson CB. Metabolic reprogramming: a cancer hallmark even warburg did not anticipate. Cancer cell. 2012;21(3):297-308.

277. Lunt SY, Vander Heiden MG. Aerobic glycolysis: meeting the metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. Annual review of cell and developmental biology. 2011;27:441-64.

278. Ferreira LM. Cancer metabolism: the Warburg effect today. Experimental and molecular pathology. 2010;89(3):372-80.

279. López-Lázaro M. The warburg effect: why and how do cancer cells activate glycolysis in the presence of oxygen? Anti-Cancer Agents in Medicinal Chemistry (Formerly Current Medicinal Chemistry-Anti-Cancer Agents). 2008;8(3):305-12.

280. Platz EA, Giovannucci E. The epidemiology of sex steroid hormones and their signaling and metabolic pathways in the etiology of prostate cancer. The Journal of steroid biochemistry and molecular biology. 2004;92(4):237-53.

281. Gudas JM, Nguyen H, Li T, Cowan KH. Hormone-dependent regulation of BRCA1 in human breast cancer cells. Cancer Research. 1995;55(20):4561-5.

282. Fletcher CE, Dart DA, Bevan CL. Interplay between steroid signalling and microRNAs: implications for hormone-dependent cancers. Endocrine-related cancer. 2014;21(5):R409-R29.
283. Massie CE, Lynch A, Ramos-Montoya A, Boren J, Stark R, Fazli L, et al. The androgen receptor fuels prostate cancer by regulating central metabolism and biosynthesis. The EMBO journal. 2011;30(13):2719-33.

284. Thorens B, Sarkar HK, Kaback HR, Lodish HF. Cloning and functional expression in bacteria of a novel glucose transporter present in liver, intestine, kidney, and B-pancreatic islet cells. Cell. 1988;55(2):281-90.

285. Wood IS, Trayhurn P. Glucose transporters (GLUT and SGLT): expanded families of sugar transport proteins. British Journal of Nutrition. 2003;89(1):3-9.

286. Effert P, Beniers A, Tamimi Y, Handt S, Jakse G. Expression of glucose transporter 1 (Glut-1) in cell lines and clinical specimens from human prostate adenocarcinoma. Anticancer research. 2004;24(5A):3057-64.

287. Macheda ML, Rogers S, Best JD. Molecular and cellular regulation of glucose transporter (GLUT) proteins in cancer. Journal of cellular physiology. 2005;202(3):654-62.

288. Tan Z, Xie N, Banerjee S, Cui H, Fu M, Thannickal VJ, et al. The monocarboxylate transporter 4 is required for glycolytic reprogramming and inflammatory response in macrophages. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2015;290(1):46-55.

289. Pértega-Gomes N, Vizcaíno JR, Miranda-Gonçalves V, Pinheiro C, Silva J, Pereira H, et al. Monocarboxylate transporter 4 (MCT4) and CD147 overexpression is associated with poor prognosis in prostate cancer. BMC cancer. 2011;11(1):312.

290. Chen J-Q, Russo J. Dysregulation of glucose transport, glycolysis, TCA cycle and glutaminolysis by oncogenes and tumor suppressors in cancer cells. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Reviews on Cancer. 2012;1826(2):370-84.

291. Bonen A. The expression of lactate transporters (MCT1 and MCT4) in heart and muscle. European journal of applied physiology. 2001;86(1):6-11.

292. Pertega-Gomes N, Felisbino S, Massie CE, Vizcaino JR, Coelho R, Sandi C, et al. A glycolytic phenotype is associated with prostate cancer progression and aggressiveness: a role for monocarboxylate transporters as metabolic targets for therapy. The Journal of pathology. 2015;236(4):517-30.
293. Doherty JR, Yang C, Scott KE, Cameron MD, Fallahi M, Li W, et al. Blocking lactate export by inhibiting the Myc target MCT1 Disables glycolysis and glutathione synthesis. Cancer research. 2014;74(3):908-20.

294. Hong CS, Graham NA, Gu W, Camacho CE, Mah V, Maresh EL, et al. MCT1 modulates cancer cell pyruvate export and growth of tumors that co-express MCT1 and MCT4. Cell reports. 2016;14(7):1590-601.

295. Pinheiro C, Albergaria A, Paredes J, Sousa B, Dufloth R, Vieira D, et al. Monocarboxylate transporter 1 is up-regulated in basal-like breast carcinoma. Histopathology. 2010;56(7):860-7.

296. Walenta S, Mueller-Klieser WF. Lactate: mirror and motor of tumor malignancy. Seminars in radiation oncology. 2004;14(3):267-74.